
Smackdown  –  July  18,  2002:
And There It Is
Smackdown
Date:  July 18, 2002
Location: First Union Arena, Wilkes-Barre, Pennsylvania
Commentators: Michael Cole, Tazz

It’s the go home show for Vengeance but the bigger story here is the in
ring return of the Rock who will be facing Kurt Angle to warm up for his
World Title match on Sunday. Other than that we get to meet the first
Smackdown General Manager, who I’m sure won’t be a huge disappointment
and create a bunch of plot holes. Let’s get to it.

We open with a recap of Eric Bischoff being announced as the Raw GM.
Bischoff has promised to show up tonight and sign Rock, which apparently
you can just do. The idea here is that he likes to steal talent, though
I’m not sure why Vince would care since he owns both shows.

Opening sequence.

Chris Jericho vs. John Cena

Cena starts fast as has been his custom so far but misses a charge,
sending him flying out to the floor. Back in and Jericho takes too long
on top, allowing Cena to dropkick him down. A belly to belly and DDT get
two each on Chris so he hits Cena low for the quick DQ.

Post match Jericho puts Cena in the Walls of Jericho and beats him down
with a chair.

A smiling Bischoff arrives.

Bischoff goes looking for Hulk Hogan. Hint: it’s the room with the HULK
HOGAN sign on the door. Hulk doesn’t seem interested and tells Eric that
they’re not down south anymore. Eric asks if Edge is really attached to
Smackdown but Hulk still doesn’t seem convinced.
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Hurricane vs. Chavo Guerrero Jr.

Chavo slaps the handshake away and gets taken down by a neckbreaker.
Hurricane blows his knee out on a leapfrog though and Chavo wraps it
around the post. The Tree of Woe makes things worse but Hurricane grabs
him by the throat. Cole: “I think it might be the chokeslam!” That’s
enough of a tip off for Chavo to take the knee out again. The knee is
fine enough for a Shining Wizard and Blockbuster for two each but Chavo
gets all fired up. A Brock Lock with Chavo lifting Hurricane up for a
kind of powerbomb sets up an STF to make Hurricane tap.

Rating: C. The match was fine though I’d still like to point out that
Chavo isn’t interesting on his own. He’s someone who really needs a
gimmick because there’s just not enough there on his own. He looked extra
vicious tonight though and the leg work was good stuff. Chavo can wrestle
a totally acceptable match but that doesn’t mean he’s interesting.

Chavo is sick of these Rey Mysterio videos and challenges him to a match
next week.

Vince arrives.

Rico offers Bischoff his services but Eric runs into Vince. Eric says
he’s off to see the Rock to show off ruthless aggression.

Undertaker had a sitdown interview earlier (that’s not something you see
every day) which he turns into a promo about how Rock and Angle are in
for beatings. He and Angle could fight a thousand times and Kurt could
never make him tap. This was a pretty rambling promo but Undertaker
doesn’t get a lot of practice.

Billy and Chuck vs. Hardcore Holly/Big Valbowski

Billy punches Holly down in the corner to start but Hardcore hits his
kick to the very lower ribs (Tazz: “This might not even hurt Billy!”) to
take over. The partners come in with the veterans keeping Chuck in
trouble. A belly to belly puts Hardcore down but the advantage lasts all
of a few seconds until a double clothesline drops both of them. Venis
gets a hot tag with what had to be a sweetened crowd pop. Everything



breaks down and the Alabama Slam into the Money Shot finishes Billy.

Rating: D+. Sure why not. It’s not like the tag division has anywhere to
go but up so give a new team a win to make them players. I know it’s not
much and Holly/Venis aren’t going to be anything serious but it’s better
to try to do something instead of running the same teams over and over
again. Also, you can almost guarantee a passable match from the veterans
and that’s better than taking a gamble on someone who won’t go anywhere
and could put on a disaster.

Edge/Hulk Hogan/Rikishi vs. Un-Americans

It’s Edge and Storm to get things going and the other Canadians are
quickly tripping Edge from the floor. The fans already want Hogan as we
take an early break. Back with Edge still in trouble, including a
chinlock from Test. The big boot misses though and Edge gets in the half
nelson faceplant but Storm breaks up the tag. Do Canadian schools teach
you how to cut off the ring? Edge powerslams Lance and brings Hogan in as
everything breaks down. Storm’s superkick triggers the Hulk Up but Test
breaks up the Stinkface. Not that it matters as Edge spears Christian and
hits the Edgecution for the pin on Storm.

Rating: C+. Totally fine six man here and, again, they kept Hogan’s in
ring time limited. The fans love him and want to see him do his stuff so
why let him ruin a match due to age and physical limitations? This was
exactly what it should have been, save for Rikishi being a bit of an odd
fit with the champs.

Bischoff gives Rock his sales pitch and Rock says he’ll be at
Raw….because he’ll be the new Undisputed Champion. See, Rock could go on
any show and be a success. Rock could even show up on Frasier and make it
electrifying. Bischoff thinks Rock would have been great on Nitro but
Rock says he was too busy helping to put WCW out of business.

Here’s Vince to announce the new GM. Before we get there though, Vince
says any talent can negotiate with any show if they’re interested. The
Smackdown General Manager tried to put Vince out of business as well and
has a history of ruthless aggression. The new boss is…..Stephanie
McMahon, because being banished FOREVER means less than four months. As



expected, she takes WAY too long to get to the point while screeching a
lot. Short version: HHH is signing with Smackdown and she’s going to
throw Bischoff out.

Stephanie goes to the back in full power walk mode to find Bischoff
talking to the Un-Americans. We get the big staredown that a total of
four people care about. Bischoff is willing to leave but says a lot can
happen in three days. He’ll see her at Vengeance, assuming her AMAZING
PRESENCE doesn’t melt him before then.

So yeah…..this isn’t a surprise. Everyone knew Stephanie’s banishment
would never last because WWE exists as a way to make her look awesome.
Ignore the fact that people don’t care and Stephanie’s angry voice is
more funny than intimidating. This is the new version of Vince vs. Flair
and Stephanie is a weaker talker than either of them, meaning things are
already looking down.

Tajiri vs. Billy Kidman

The announcers hit the “let’s praise Stephanie” button in a hurry as the
match is easily ignored. Tajiri fires off some chops in the corner but
the reversal is enough to make the announcers acknowledge the match, only
54 seconds after the bell. Kidman gets caught in the Tarantula and we hit
a chinlock to keep things slow. A good superkick drops Kidman but he
bulldogs Tajiri down and drops the Shooting Star for the pin.

Rating: C. This was a victim of time as there’s only so much you can do
in about 3:45 with a chinlock in the middle and a crowd that is still
annoyed at the Stephanie announcement. The cruiserweights are starting to
get somewhere and it’s only going to get better with Mysterio coming in
as the division’s star.

Jamie Noble comes after Kidman and, with the help of Tajiri’s mist,
powerbomb him down.

Jericho goes to see Stephanie and is given a match with Edge next week.
Swearing ensues after he leaves.

Rey Mysterio is here next week.



The announcers run down the Vengeance card.

Kurt Angle vs. The Rock

Before the match, Angle promises to make Rock tap. Undertaker comes out
to watch so just pencil in the post match brawl now. Rock charges to the
ring and does those one punch knockdowns. They head outside with Rock
suplexing him on the ramp but getting catapulted into the post for one of
those awesome bumps.

Angle stomps him down and gets two off a clothesline, only to walk into a
belly to belly. There will be no suplexing our American hero though and
the rolling German suplexes get two on Rock. Angle spends a bit too much
time talking to Undertaker but is perfectly fine with more suplexes.

A long chinlock fills in some time before the Angle Slam, with Rock
bumping so hard it almost looked like a reverse AA, gets two. Rock pops
back up and grabs the quickly broken Sharpshooter. They head outside with
Rock going after Undertaker, only to catch Angle in the spinebuster
without much effort. The People’s Elbow is loaded up but Undertaker comes
in for the DQ.

Rating: B-. Not a great match or anything but perfectly acceptable as a
big time TV main event, especially with Rock making his big comeback
here. The triple threat will be fine and as long as it gets the title off
of Undertaker, everything will be fine. Angle and Rock always have
chemistry together and this was good, especially given the circumstances.

Post match Angle chairs Undertaker down and puts Rock in the ankle lock.

HHH is going to his limo (Was he even on the show?) when Stephanie comes
up to him. She wants to have a professional discussion with him but HHH
only asks if she’s gaining weight. He gets in the limo and Bischoff is
waiting for him. Stephanie shouts a lot (I’m shocked) to end the show.

Overall Rating: C. I really can’t emphasize how much that Stephanie
announcement sucked the life out of this show. It really does make you
realize how much none of this show or company matter because it’s all
about the McMahons. Even the Rock, who might be the most charismatic



wrestler of all time, could barely make a dent in what Stephanie brings
to this show. It’s an entertaining night but you can really feel where
things change all at once.

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book, KB’s Complete Monday Nitro and Thunder Reviews Volume V
at Amazon for just $3.99 at:

https://www.amazon.com/dp/B01MQKDV5O

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

Monday Night Raw – November
29, 1999: The Wedding
Monday  Night Raw
Date: November 29, 1999
Location: Staples Center, Los Angeles, California
Attendance: 13,222
Commentators: Jim Ross, Jerry Lawler

This was a special request for one specific reason: Test and Stephanie
McMahon are getting married. Oh how I remember this and how I remember
how you could feel the Russo effect, even though he’s already left the
promotion. Test was one of Russo’s big projects and this is pretty much
the high point of his career, which should tell you everything you need
to know about him. Let’s get to it.
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Big Show/Kane vs. Viscera/Big Boss Man

This is during Big Show’s original WWF World Title reign and it’s still
odd to see this version of him with the title. Kane has Tori in his
corner. Big Show and Boss Man immediately fight to the floor so we’re
down to Kane vs. Viscera inside. The masked man takes over but here’s X-
Pac to hit Kane in the back with a chair. An X-Factor onto the chair sets
up a Viscera splash for the pin in less than two minutes.

X-Pac spits at Tori and kicks her in the head.

We recap Test proposing to Stephanie and Vince making Test’s life a
nightmare as a result. This includes Stephanie taking a bump on the head
and getting amnesia. She’s marrying Test anyway.

Here’s D-Generation X (heels here) for a chat. After some random music
cuts off, HHH wants to talk to Vince. It’s Vince’s fault that this has
escalated so much, leaving DX no choice but to get a temporary order of
protection (I’m really not a fan of that idea but it keeps coming up in
wrestling). We see a clip of Vince ramming DX’s limo with his own car and
HHH says there will be NO wedding here tonight.

Cue Vince to laugh at the idea that DX needs protection from him. As for
tonight, Vince is giving Test a special wedding present: a one on one
match with HHH. The rest of DX gets a six man tag against Rock/Mankind/a
partner of their choosing just because the boss is feeling generous.
Finally, if anyone interferes in the wedding tonight, they’ll be fired.

Al Snow talks to Head, guaranteeing that he’ll be Rock and Mankind’s
mystery partner in the six man.

Edge vs. Matt Hardy

Matt has Terri in his corner. Edge charges into an elbow in the corner to
start and a bad looking tornado DDT puts the Canadian down. Since this
match is going to be lucky to get two and a half minutes, Edge picks up
the pace by grabbing an atomic drop. A German suplex gets two on Matt but
he comes right back with a superplex for the same. The cameraman gets
decked and the partners get involved, leading to a spear ending Matt.



Rating: C. These guys always have chemistry together but, as usual, you
need more time than just a few minutes to get anywhere. The interference
didn’t need to exist but you can see another big match coming because
that’s all these guys were allowed to be. Things would get a bit better
once Lita would replace Terri as well.

We go to Stephanie’s bachelorette party last night, complete with
Fabulous Moolah, Mae Young and Truth or Dare. This goes nowhere, yet.

Here’s Intercontinental Champion Chyna with her bad thumb for a chat. Her
thumb has been feeling better since hitting Chris Jericho in the head
with a hammer (this is WAY too causal of a line) so he needs to get out
here so she can finish the job. Cue Jericho to show us a clip of the
hammer shot(s), which COMPLETELY ruined his Thanksgiving. He’ll be ready
for their match at the pay per view but here’s Miss Kitty (Chyna’s semi-
lesbian servant) to blast him with a fire extinguisher.

Back to the party where more drinking ensues.

Godfather vs. Steve Blackman

They trade kicks to start and Godfather’s spinning legdrop gets two. A
bicycle kick ends Godfather in a minute.

The Acolytes and the freshly debuted Dudley Boyz play cards and insults
are exchanged.

Dance time at the party.

Snow tries to get Mankind to accept him as his partner, even though Al
hates Rock.

Too Cool vs. Hollys

Before the match, Hardcore makes unoriginal fat jokes about Rikishi.
Crash starts, gets caught with the Worm and is finished by the Trash
Compactor in less than a minute.

Rikishi gives Hardcore a Banzai Drop, followed by the required dancing.

It’s striptease time!



HHH vs. Test

Someone in a Vince McMahon mask comes out to referee. Ok then. Anyway
Test slugs away to start as the announcers immediately start talking
about the angle instead of the match because that’s what matters around
here. The Stooges are in the back, shouting to Vince that he needs to see
this. HHH comes back with right hands and his kneedrop for no cover.

Instead HHH starts pounding in right hands to the face before choking
away. A sleeper slow things down even more but the referee pulls HHH off.
That always good looking gutwrench powerbomb plants HHH but he escapes
the pumphandle powerslam. The referee won’t count a cover off a
facebuster so HHH goes for the mask. Cue Shane McMahon with a chair to
HHH’s head, setting up Test’s top rope elbow for the pin.

Rating: D. I was waiting on Vince to come out and reveal Shane as the
referee so well done on not going with the obvious. This is the high
point of Test’s in ring career and it means a grand total of nothing
because it’s a match in 1999. As usual it was all about the angle, which
is only going to have something resembling a payoff because there’s so
much other stuff to cover.

Someone sends Stephanie a shot, which she downs like a pro.

HHH orders the cops to arrest Vince.

We look at last week’s gravy bowl match with Miss Kitty needing the
Heimlick Manuever to remove a mushroom from her throat. The EMT who saved
her was attacked by Ivory and Michael Cole (looking even more like a goon
than he does today) brings her out for a chat. The EMT, named B.B., was
humiliated by Ivory ripping her shirt off….and wants an evening gown
match. Ivory comes out with some insults before clothing is removed. This
was some of the most awkward exchanges I’ve ever seen, even by WWF
standards.

Patterson and Briscoe say Vince was with them the entire time.

Val Venis vs. Kurt Angle

After Val does his regular schtick (something about scoring like Shaq),



Angle rips on this town for having no values. Venis jumps him from behind
but is sent outside to turn this into a bit of a brawl. Back in and
Angle’s sleeper is countered into a Blue Thunder Bomb for two (of
course). Cue the British Bulldog (feuding with Val) to break up the Money
Shot, allowing Angle to get two of his own off a superplex. Bulldog hits
Val in the back with a chair to set up the Olympic Slam for the pin.

Rating: D. More of the same problems here as we’re actually setting up
British Bulldog vs. Val Venis for reasons that aren’t important enough to
explain. At the same time, KURT ANGLE, who debuted less than a month ago,
can’t even get any attention because we’re setting up some low level
midcard match? Really? That’s the best they can do?

Snow is STILL trying to get on the team and keeps insulting Rock. Cue
Rock of course, who can’t believe he’s talking about someone named Al.
Rock’s advice is for Snow to dress up like a Los Angeles King and do a
certain something with the hockey stick. Rock leaves but Snow and Foley
are still on for Disneyland tomorrow. The fans were eating Rock up here.

D-Generation X vs. The Rock/Mankind/???

The mystery partner is…..Kane. Makes sense. Kane and Gunn start things
off with Billy’s arm being twisted around. Everything breaks down in a
hurry with Foley taking a beating while the announcers rip on literary
critics for not reading his book. Back in and Gunn spits at Rock so the
triple teaming can continue. Someone needs to teach DX how to do the
Unicorn Stampede. A low blow gets Mankind out of trouble and everything
breaks down off the hot tag to Rock. The Rock Bottom looks to finish Gunn
but it’s Snow running in with a Head shot to Dogg, drawing the DQ.

Rating: D+. Slightly better here due to the charisma involved but the
lack of time or really anything all that interesting brings it right back
down. The Rock N Sock Connection was a funny team but they were another
good example of the titles being turned into a prop instead of being used
as something important.

Rock beats Snow up.

Back to the poker game where the Acolytes cheat. Bubba: “You sure ain’t



the Public Enemy.”

Linda sees Stephanie in the wedding dress and nearly loses it.

Test is nervous.

Bubba bets all of his money because he has six aces in five card draw.
The fight is on with the Dudleyz getting the better of things until it’s
broken up.

DX is very happy about something.

It’s time for the wedding with the bridesmaids and groomsmen (various
wrestlers). After Shane escorts Linda out, here’s Test to his theme
music. Eh I like the song so it’s cool. Stupid but cool. Thankfully
Stephanie doesn’t have music yet so she comes out to Here Comes the
Bride. It’s better than that stupid rap song she has now. The minister
says a blessing and two people sing a song.

The main issue here is Stephanie’s face as she doesn’t know how to convey
more than about two emotions. Therefore, while it’s supposed to be the
happiest day of her life, she looks like she’s about to slap everyone in
the ring. We get to the all important “speak now or forever hold their
peace”…..and here’s HHH.

Test puts on his mad face as HHH shows us a video. With the camera in the
backseat, HHH drives his car into the Little White Chapel and of course
picks the cheapest option. HHH talks to….I guess the minister and reveals
the unconscious Stephanie in the front seat (Audience: “GASP!”).

HHH does a falsetto voice because THIS WEDDING PERSON IS A FREAKING MORON
WHO DOESN’T REALIZE STEPHANIE IS OUT COLD and somehow they’re married.
The guy who brought Stephanie the shot earlier is revealed as the
cameraman as the couple drives away. Back in the arena, HHH says he’s now
a member of the immediate family. That leaves one question for DAD: “How
many times did we consummate the marriage?” The McMahons are in tears to
end the show.

DANG. I haven’t seen this in full in a long time but my goodness this was
amazing. Everyone knew HHH was going to do something big but I don’t



think anyone had any idea that it could actually be this big. This is the
moment that turned HHH from a top heel to THE heel and Stephanie turning
on her dad the next month would make it even better. Couple that with the
Rock rising up the card to fight HHH and there’s no wonder why the next
year would be some of the best stuff the company has ever done.

It should also be noted that this was NOT Russo’s story. This was one of
the first big stories of a guy named Chris Kreski, who had this
boneheaded idea of planning stories out and slowly building towards the
big payoffs instead of the tried and true method of making this nonsense
up as he went with 34 different twists in a two hour show. Clearly that’s
how wrestling works and not this “storytelling” thing.

Overall Rating: D. The transition between Russo and sanity wasn’t kind as
there were still all the bad matches with no time (two matches lasted
less than Goldberg vs. Lesnar II) and the angles all over the place
didn’t help things. However, as bad as those were, the star power on the
show was more than enough to carry a lot of the dead weight and that’s
why 2000 was so great.

With Rock as the undisputed #1 face in the world, Mankind as the perfect
comedy buffoon sidekick and HHH as the biggest heel since Vince, the sky
was the limit going into the new year. Unfortunately we weren’t there yet
and needed a Radical change in the midcard to really make things work.
It’s still a work in progress but also the start of a great lesson of
what you can do when the effort is put in. Check out the wedding in full
if you’ve never seen it though as it’s some of HHH’s best work ever.

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book, KB’s Complete Monday Nitro and Thunder Reviews Volume V
at Amazon for just $3.99 at:

https://www.amazon.com/dp/B01MQKDV5O

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

https://www.amazon.com/dp/B01MQKDV5O


http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

Main  Event  –  November  15,
2016: Setting The Early Bar
Main  Event
Date: November 15, 2016
Location: Mohegan Sun Arena, Wilkes Barre, Pennsylvania
Commentators: Tom Phillips, David Otunga

I can get through this. I can get through this. Ok so maybe I can’t but
repeating the same thing over and over again without changing it up was
fine for Raw this week so maybe it can work on this show too. It’s hard
to say what you’re going to get here but I could go for more of this tag
team focus. Let’s get to it.

Opening sequence.

Breezango vs. Vaudevillains

This fashion police idea is starting to grow on me but I’m a Breezango
fan in the first place. The Vaudevillains’ entrance is toned down a bit
with no barker. English is sent into the corner to start but poses on the
corner for a bow instead. Fandango isn’t cool with that though and
clotheslines him down before starting in on the knee.

It’s off to Gotch but English gets in a cheap shot to take over. I’m not
sure if I should be happy with that or not as this is a rare all heel
match. English says THEY should be on Team Smackdown as he drops Breeze
face first on the apron for two. An enziguri gets Breeze out of trouble
and it’s the hot tag to bring Fandango in so house can be cleaned. Breeze
Supermodel Kicks English into a Falcon’s Arrow for the pin at 3:43.

Rating: C-. Am I really supposed to boo Breezango? I know they’re heels
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but they were playing some pretty sweet faces here and with something as
simple as the fashion police gimmick, maybe they could actually go
somewhere for a change. I had a good little time with this and it was
cool to see Breeze looking solid again.

We look at two of the three big Survivor Series matches before going to
our first Raw selection.

Roman Reigns/Kevin Owens vs. Cesaro/Sheamus

Naturally Reigns and Owens have to do entrances again after being on the
stage before the break. Cesaro and Reigns get things going and Owens is
looking bored on the apron. A dropkick sends Reigns into the corner and
it’s time for an argument between the dysfunctional team over who gets to
beat him up. Sheamus dives into an uppercut as I cringe at the thought of
that being a World Title feud about a year ago. Owens finally gets
involved, only to be taken down by a slingshot dive as we take a break.

Back with Owens clotheslining Cesaro in the corner to set up the
Cannonball for two. The hot(ish) tag brings in Sheamus for the apron
forearms but he loses a fight to Reigns on the floor. Apparently there
was a tag in there somewhere as Reigns is allowed to come in and beat on
Sheamus, including the Superman Punch for two. Owens tags himself back in
and eats a Brogue Kick, only to have Reigns spear Sheamus to give Kevin
the pin at 12:10.

Rating: D+. This is feeling like the leadup to Money in the Bank with the
random matches that don’t go anywhere. This was a boring tag with the
“regular” team losing clean and the makeshift team seemingly setting up
something after Survivor Series. I really wasn’t feeling this one and the
rest of the show doesn’t seem like it’s going to be much better.

Again from Raw.

It’s time for Lesnar and Goldberg as it’s nearly halftime of Monday Night
Football. Lesnar slips a bit during his jump to the apron but it’s not
bad. There’s a wall of security as Goldberg tells Lesnar to shut up and
stay out of this. Heyman gets cut off by the GOLDBERG chants before
finally going on about all the people Lesnar has killed. Goldberg cuts



him off again to say his name isn’t on that list, only to have the chants
start up again. Heyman starts to offer something but Lesnar grabs the mic
and tells the fans to shut up.

The offer is for Heyman to find a replacement for Sunday’s match. That
means Goldberg takes off his shirt so Lesnar shoves some guards down.
Heyman says the beating will be so bad that Goldberg’s son will call
Lesnar daddy. The security is quickly dispatched and there’s no one left
between them. Lesnar, with one of the palest chests I’ve ever seen on a
wrestler, walks away. This was WAY too long but they don’t have a choice
because there’s nothing left for them to do on the show.

Luke Harper vs. Apollo Crews

It feels like I haven’t seen Harper have a match in a long time. Luke
immediately knocks Crews into the corner and grabs a headlock on the mat.
Back up and Apollo sends it outside where he moonsaults over Luke, only
to eat a superkick to send us to a break. Things aren’t much better for
Crews as we come back to see him in the Gator Roll.

A Boss Man Slam gets two and it’s time to walk around shouting “YEAH YEAH
YEAH”. Harper’s chinlock works as well as any given chinlock is going to
work and Apollo gets up for a high crossbody. A standing shooting star
press gets the same but the Toss Powerbomb is easily broken up. The
discus lariat knocks Crews cold for the pin at 9:55.

Rating: C+. I liked this a lot more than I was expecting to. It’s amazing
what an actual fresh match between talented people can accomplish. I’m
not wild on the idea of having Crews go down again but at least Harper
finally won something. Maybe if he had done this while he was
Intercontinental Champion, that might not be such a forgotten reign.

We wrap it up with most of the closing segment from Monday.

Here are all four bosses for the really long closing segment. They bicker
a lot, the fans chant for Smackdown, Stephanie gets in a funny line with
“YOU GUYS ARE AT RAW!”, Bryan points out that Foley and Shane are known
for jumping off of tall structures and they debate the cruiserweight
division being on the line.



Stephanie brings out the Raw team but here’s the Smackdown team through
the crowd. Owens and AJ get in an argument over whose title is more
important with Owens saying it’s his because he holds it. AJ suggests
that Owens might wind up on the list but Jericho gives him a hug to calm
things down. That means AJ JUST MADE THE LIST (pop of the night). Oh and
that stupid soccer mom haircut? IT JUST MADE THE LIST! Jericho still
isn’t done as he sees James Ellsworth, who is a weird looking guy. “Do
you know what happens to weird looking guys on Raw? YOU JUST MADE THE
LIST!”

Bray grabs the mic and yells at Braun for abandoning him after being
given the keys to the kingdom. This Sunday, Smackdown destroys the
monster that Bray created. A staredown ensues but Seth grabs the mic,
only to start the brawl. Everyone goes after Braun with Shane getting to
knock him outside. Orton gets back in but it’s Reigns cleaning house and
getting booed out of the building. A DoubleBomb sends AJ onto Team
Smackdown to end the show. This got really good once the bosses shut up
but it’s way too late to save this dog of a show.

Overall Rating: C+. That closing segment was enough to carry it over the
finish line. Couple that with two totally acceptable if not entertaining
matches and this was one of the better entries in the Main Event series
that I’ve seen so far. I mean granted that’s four shows but still, you
have to start somewhere.

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book, KB’s Complete 2014 Raw and Smackdown Reviews Part I at
Amazon for just $3.99 at:

https://www.amazon.com/dp/B01LY6766K#nav-subnav

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6


Monday Night Raw – November
14,  2016:  Nope.  Send  This
Back.
Monday  Night Raw
Date: November 14, 2016
Location: First Niagara Center, Buffalo, New York
Commentators: Michael Cole, Corey Graves, Byron Saxton

We’re ready for Survivor Series on Sunday and tonight is the last chance
for the red show to pump things up. The big story here is Goldberg and
Brock Lesnar being in the same ring before their showdown, which you may
or may not find interesting. Finally we should get to hear about the big
debate between Stephanie and Shane McMahon tonight….which is taking place
on the Network after the show. Let’s get to it.

All of the Raw Survivor Series participants are on the stage as the
bosses are in the ring. Stephanie plugs the debate after the show tonight
and Foley says Sunday is about proving what’s better between the two
shows. This leads to Foley doing Enzo Amore’s dance, much to Amore’s
delight. Stephanie threatens to change Sunday’s lineup if some people
don’t impress them tonight. That includes Cesaro/Sheamus vs. Kevin
Owens/Roman Reigns, Chris Jericho/Seth Rollins/Braun Strowman vs. New Day
and Charlotte/Sasha Banks vs. Alicia Fox/Nia Jax.

Roman Reigns/Kevin Owens vs. Cesaro/Sheamus

Naturally Reigns and Owens have to do entrances again after being on the
stage before the break. Cesaro and Reigns get things going and Owens is
looking bored on the apron. A dropkick sends Reigns into the corner and
it’s time for an argument between the dysfunctional team over who gets to
beat him up. Sheamus dives into an uppercut as I cringe at the thought of
that being a World Title feud about a year ago. Owens finally gets
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involved, only to be taken down by a slingshot dive as we take a break.

Back with Owens clotheslining Cesaro in the corner to set up the
Cannonball for two. The hot(ish) tag brings in Sheamus for the apron
forearms but he loses a fight to Reigns on the floor. Apparently there
was a tag in there somewhere as Reigns is allowed to come in and beat on
Sheamus, including the Superman Punch for two. Owens tags himself back in
and eats a Brogue Kick, only to have Reigns spear Sheamus to give Kevin
the pin at 12:10.

Rating: D+. This is feeling like the leadup to Money in the Bank with the
random matches that don’t go anywhere. This was a boring tag with the
“regular” team losing clean and the makeshift team seemingly setting up
something after Survivor Series. I really wasn’t feeling this one and the
rest of the show doesn’t seem like it’s going to be much better.

Jericho tries to get Rollins and Strowman to calm down and work together
later, ala Owens. He even has presents for both of them: scarves! Rollins
declines and Strowman rips up Jericho’s scarf because he doesn’t like
Chris.

Sami Zayn vs. Bo Dallas

This is over Dallas not being happy with Sami getting the
Intercontinental Title shot. The standard arm work doesn’t last long so
it’s Dallas being aggressive in the corner to take over. Sami comes right
back and hits the exploder into the corner followed by the Helluva Kick
for the pin at 2:30.

Brian Kendrick has a speech for the cruiserweights. He knows everyone is
concerned about moving to Smackdown but there’s no way he’s going to lose
because he’s the standard bearer of this division. Most of the division
starts talking about how they could beat Kendrick and an argument breaks
out. This really didn’t need to exist.

New Day comes out for their match and they’ve got a merchandise cart.
They’ve been WWE Tag Team Champions for nearly 450 days because they know
how to survive. With the holidays right around the corner, you need their
gear to survive, with gear such as New Day Socks. You can stuff that sock



with a unicorn horn or a certain brand of cereal.

New Day vs. Seth Rollins/Braun Strowman/Chris Jericho

Jericho and Kofi start things off and that’s not a bad thing. An elbow to
the jaw puts Kofi on the mat and it’s quickly off to Woods vs. Rollins
with the latter coming in off a chop to the chest. That goes nowhere
either as they hit the mat for Seth’s headlock before it’s back to
Jericho as New Day takes over. The Warrior splash gets two and Kofi comes
back in, only to get slammed by Braun as we take a break.

Back with Braun holding Kofi in a nerve hold before handing it back to
Rollins. Some double knees put Seth down but it’s Strowman running cross
the ring to kick Big E. in the face. We wind up with Woods kicking
Jericho in the back and Strowman plowing through the other two opponents.
Woods finally kicks him in the face and forearms Rollins in the jaw.
That’s enough for Braun though as it’s a powerslam to end Xavier at
14:06.

Rating: C. This picked up a lot near the end as Woods continues to be
great at the last chance offense. Strowman is getting better at being a
rampaging monster but he’s still in need of some more experience. I liked
the match well enough though and New Day will be fine with a loss like
this. That being said, it’s getting harder and harder to care about these
one off matches between people with no animosity.

Paul Heyman interrupts the bosses and suggests that there won’t be a
match if Lesnar isn’t happy. Mick orders more security.

Charlotte is in the back with Sasha for the weekly “women like to bicker
with each other” segment. The big deal here is that Sasha has a title
rematch down the line and they don’t like each other.

Brian Kendrick vs. Sin Cara

Non-title and Kendrick jumps him during the entrances. Cara says ring the
bell so Brian beats him up in the corner as we hear about 205 Live, which
really isn’t the best idea during this dull match. The chinlock evolves
into the choking on the ropes but a backdrop puts Kendrick outside for a



suicide dive. A second dive hits the barricade and we take a break. IN
THIS MATCH.

Back with Kendrick choking even more because that’s what a heel
cruiserweight does. Brian misses a charge in the corner and a top rope
spinning splash gives Cara two. The crowd is just GONE here as Cara gets
two off a sitout powerbomb. Kendrick goes for the mask and puts on the
Captain’s Hook (looks terrible) for the tap out at 11:05.

Rating: D. Was this Cara’s punishment for the fight with Jericho? This
was slow, boring and completely killed what little energy the crowd had
left. As has been the case for months now, WWE has no idea what to do
with a cruiserweight division. An eleven minute match is bad enough but
having it be mostly spent on chinlocks and choking before finishing with
a chinlock. This division really needs to go somewhere else and maybe its
own show is the solution, but not without some major changes.

Enzo and Big Cass are in the back when Anderson and Gallows come up. They
don’t trust each other in their eight man tag tonight.

It’s time for Lesnar and Goldberg as it’s nearly halftime of Monday Night
Football. Lesnar slips a bit during his jump to the apron but it’s not
bad. There’s a wall of security as Goldberg tells Lesnar to shut up and
stay out of this. Heyman gets cut off by the GOLDBERG chants before
finally going on about all the people Lesnar has killed. Goldberg cuts
him off again to say his name isn’t on that list, only to have the chants
start up again. Heyman starts to offer something but Lesnar grabs the mic
and tells the fans to shut up.

The offer is for Heyman to find a replacement for Sunday’s match. That
means Goldberg takes off his shirt so Lesnar shoves some guards down.
Heyman says the beating will be so bad that Goldberg’s son will call
Lesnar daddy. The security is quickly dispatched and there’s no one left
between them. Lesnar, with one of the palest chests I’ve ever seen on a
wrestler, walks away. This was WAY too long but they don’t have a choice
because there’s nothing left for them to do on the show.

Sasha Banks/Charlotte vs. Nia Jax/Alicia Fox



Bayley is on commentary. Charlotte gets to face Nia to start and Sasha
bails to the floor because they’re partners that don’t like each other. I
didn’t know if they had made that clear in the two previous matches with
the same stories. The champ can’t get anywhere with the monster and bails
to the floor for an early break.

Back with Sasha rolling Alicia up for one and hitting the chinlock.
Charlotte and Sasha finally break down and get in a fight, allowing Fox
to bring Alicia back in. A big boot staggers Jax but another fight allows
Alicia to come in with a high crossbody. Charlotte neutralizes Nia and
the Bank Statement makes Fox tap at 7:45.

Rating: C-. Boring match (due to seeing the same story for the third time
in just over two hours) but it makes sense to actually have them get in a
fight for a change. I really don’t need to see Charlotte vs. Sasha again
but I’m sure they’ll have one more gimmick match to really hammer home
how important it is. Also, well done on having Alicia job here, which you
can imagine them screwing up to try to swerve the audience.

Foley gives the Raw team another pep talk.

Enzo Amore/Big Cass/Anderson and Gallows vs. Shining Stars/Golden Truth

Cass throws Epico around to start and everything breaks down, leaving
Golden Truth vs. Enzo and Cass. Uh, epic? We take a break just over a
minute in and come back with a double Russian legsweep to Anderson. Karl
pops right back up and grabs a chinlock on Truth as the fans are some
combination of confused over who to cheer for and bored half to death.
Primo tags himself in and gets to face Big Cass as everything breaks
down. The Magic Killer plants Primo and Anderson tells to go up for the
Bada Boom Shaka Lacka before just taking the pin himself at 9:03.

Rating: D. Yeah go back and look at one of the ratings for the same idea
earlier on and substitute in the appropriate names. I don’t think there’s
much that I can add to this one because there’s almost no story here.
Anderson and Gallows don’t like the rest of the division and they’re mean
to their partners. Next segment please.

Here are all four bosses for the really long closing segment. They bicker



a lot, the fans chant for Smackdown, Stephanie gets in a funny line with
“YOU GUYS ARE AT RAW!”, Bryan points out that Foley and Shane are known
for jumping off of tall structures and they debate the cruiserweight
division being on the line.

Stephanie brings out the Raw team but here’s the Smackdown team through
the crowd. Owens and AJ get in an argument over whose title is more
important with Owens saying it’s his because he holds it. AJ suggests
that Owens might wind up on the list but Jericho gives him a hug to calm
things down. That means AJ JUST MADE THE LIST (pop of the night). Oh and
that stupid soccer mom haircut? IT JUST MADE THE LIST! Jericho still
isn’t done as he sees James Ellsworth, who is a weird looking guy. “Do
you know what happens to weird looking guys on Raw? YOU JUST MADE THE
LIST!”

Bray grabs the mic and yells at Braun for abandoning him after being
given the keys to the kingdom. This Sunday, Smackdown destroys the
monster that Bray created. A staredown ensues but Seth grabs the mic,
only to start the brawl. Everyone goes after Braun with Shane getting to
knock him outside. Orton gets back in but it’s Reigns cleaning house and
getting booed out of the building. A DoubleBomb sends AJ onto Team
Smackdown to end the show. This got really good once the bosses shut up
but it’s way too late to save this dog of a show.

Overall Rating: D. The wrestling was acceptable (albeit boring) but the
problem here was the lack of effort. This three plus hour show had two
main ideas: wacky tag team partners who don’t get along and Goldberg vs.
Lesnar. The latter of those ideas took fifteen minutes and the other idea
took up the rest of the show. Save for a WAY too long cruiserweight match
(Yeah I know, I criticize the cruiserweights. Get over it.) and a nothing
Sami vs. Dallas match, that’s all this show was. For three hours. Two
ideas.

I can tolerate a show focused on one thing or a show that is trying to
accomplish a goal but this was WAY over the top. You can’t showcase
someone on the team against people not on the pay per view roster? Or do
ANYTHING other than the same idea for most of the show? I checked out on
this show as soon as I realized they didn’t have anything tonight and



that’s not something that should ever happen. The quality wasn’t the
worst here and the ending segment did it a lot of favors but the lack of
effort destroys it.

Results

Kevin Owens/Roman Reigns b. Cesaro/Sheamus – Spear to Sheamus

Sami Zayn b. Bo Dallas – Helluva Kick

Braun Strowman/Seth Rollins/Chris Jericho b. New Day – Powerslam to Woods

Brian Kendrick b. Sin Cara – Captain’s Hook

Charlotte/Sasha Banks b. Alicia Fox/Nia Jax – Bank Statement to Fox

Enzo Amore/Big Cass/Anderson and Gallows b. Shining Stars/Golden Truth –
Magic Killer to Primo

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book, KB’s Complete 2014 Raw and Smackdown Reviews Part I at
Amazon for just $3.99 at:

https://www.amazon.com/dp/B01LY6766K#nav-subnav

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

Superstars  –  November  11,
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2016: There’s No Way Around
It
Superstars
Date:  November 11, 2016
Location: SSE Hydro, Glasgow, Scotland
Commentators: Tom Phillips, Corey Graves

Maybe the European version will be more entertaining. If nothing else it
should be interesting to see how this week’s Raw looks chopped up into a
much shorter version. At this point it’s not like it’s going to be any
worse as I really didn’t care for the full edition with the same idea
three times in a row. Let’s get to it.

Opening sequence.

Neville vs. Titus O’Neil

It wasn’t any good two weeks ago and odds are it’s not going to change
here. Neville moonsaults over him to start and scores with a running flip
dive out to the floor. Back in and Titus goes back to the really basic
power offense (anything else would be too complicated) with the triple
backbreakers. Titus: “CHEER FOR HIM NOW!” Ok so he can insult a crowd
fairly well. We hit the chinlock (Titus: “I’m firmly in control!”) before
another backbreaker has Neville in trouble. Back up and Titus charges
into a boot in the corner, setting up a Red Arrow for the pin at 4:57.

Rating: D. I actually liked Titus’ talking here but they weren’t hiding
the fact that Neville was all flips. These two just do not have chemistry
together but that might be due to Titus not being very good. Granted it
doesn’t help that Neville doesn’t have much to his arsenal aside from the
same stuff he’s done for years.

From Raw, here’s the video on Goldberg vs. Lesnar from the former’s
perspective. Still good stuff.

And now, the Lesnar version.
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Emmalina video.

Bo Dallas vs. Darren Young

This isn’t exactly a surprise during election week. There’s no Backlund
in Young’s corner, mean there’s no one to yell at Bo as he bails to the
floor early on. A headlock doesn’t get Bo very far so Young takes him to
the ground for an armbar. It’s too early for a crossface chickenwing
though and we take a break. Back with Darren being sent into the
barricade for nothing close to a countout. We hit back to back chinlocks
for a bit before Young’s comeback goes nowhere. The Roll of the Dice
finishes Darren at 10:08.

Rating: D. What do you want me to say here? Darren Young is one of the
least interesting wrestlers I’ve ever sat through. His ring work is
passable enough but there’s no charisma or connection to him. Above all
else, this is more proof that once Backlund is gone, Young likely won’t
be far behind him.

We go back to Raw for our first full clip.

Here’s Stephanie McMahon to a chorus of boos. She talks about how big the
battle between Monday Night Raw and Smackdown Live is going to be before
introducing the four competitors for the main Survivor Series match.
Kevin Owens, Chris Jericho, Roman Reigns and Braun Strowman will be
joined by…..Seth Rollins in not that much of a surprise. Owens doesn’t
care for Rollins being on the team but Stephanie cuts him off to go
through Smackdown’s team. Raw better fight like their jobs are on the
line because they are.

Stephanie leaves and Owens and Jericho talk about how they’ve taken over
the show in recent weeks. Kevin thinks they need winners on the team,
unlike the Shield who died because the members were all horrible human
beings. The brawl is on with Braun standing behind until he cleans house.
Strowman and Reigns have a staredown but here’s Stephanie again to make a
five way match for later tonight.

And then, Monday’s main event.



Braun Strowman vs. Seth Rollins vs. Roman Reigns vs. Kevin Owens vs.
Chris Jericho

Stephanie: “Now you all are going into the biggest match of your lives
and it’s so important for Raw to win. NOW GO OUT THERE AND BEAT THE HECK
OUT OF EACH OTHER FOR MY AMUSEMENT!!!” Non-title, nothing on the line and
Reigns comes out last. Rollins, Owens and Jericho go outside so we get
Reigns staring at Strowman for a long time. Strowman is knocked to the
floor where Rollins beats on him with a kendo stick. Now it’s a table but
Strowman makes a quick save to take us to a break.

Back with Strowman giving Reigns the reverse chokeslam and kicking
Jericho out of the air. Owens tries to talk his way out of trouble before
punching Strowman in the face, earning himself a clothesline. Everyone
goes after Strowman and an enziguri from Rollins into the Superman Punch
is finally enough to send him outside. The Sling Blade drops Owens and
it’s time for the Shield showdown.

That goes nowhere as Strowman has to be dealt with again, only to have
the Canadians break up the TripleBomb through the table. Strowman is put
on the table and it’s Jericho being powerbombed through Braun through the
table. Back in and Rollins kicks Owens in the head for two, followed by
the Pedigree for the same with Jericho making the save. That earns Chris
a Pedigree but Owens makes a save. Reigns Superman Punches Owens…..right
into the pin on Jericho at 14:58.

Rating: C+. This was fine, although I’m really not sure what this
changes. The World Champion winning a match has become a big surprise
because he loses way too often anymore. At least the right guy won and
this isn’t being used to set up the new challenge. I’m still not sure why
Stephanie would want to make that match but who am I to question her?

Overall Rating: D. No amount of cutting it up can hide the fact that
Monday’s show sucked. WWE can claim whatever they want but they put on a
bad show and there’s no way around it. The regular stuff here was a big
waste of time as Young is boring and Neville has to work WAY down so
Titus can keep up with him. Totally worthless show here and that’s not
normal for Superstars.



Survivor  Series  Count-Up  –
2001:  When  Buying  the
Competition Isn’t Enough
Survivor  Series 2001
Date: November 18, 2001
Location: Greensboro Coliseum, Greensboro, North Carolina
Attendance: 10,142
Commentators: Jim Ross, Paul Heyman

While there’s a full card to go with the Survivor Series match, none of
it matters compared to the main event. Some of the WCW and WWF Titles
will be unified as well, which was a major problem at the time. There
were so many belts floating around at the time that it didn’t matter when
one would change hands. Thankfully a lot of those problems will be
wrapped up tonight. Let’s get to it.

The opening video is a cool concept as it shows all of the old logos for
the WWF over the years and a bunch of great moments in company history,
set to a song called The End Is Here.

European Title: Christian vs. Al Snow

Christian is in the Alliance and defending. He greets his fans in South
Carolina (that’s what he said) and calls himself awesome. Snow comes out
to the Tough Enough (reality competition series where Snow was head
trainer) theme which was quite a catchy tune. Snow takes him down to the
mat to frustrates the champ. Christian comes back with a foot on Snow’s
face in the corner followed by a Russian legsweep for two. We hit the
chinlock as the match slows down.

Al fights up and hits his headbutts but Christian hits a tiger driver
backbreaker for two. Snow gets rammed into the buckle and things slow

https://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2016/11/05/survivor-series-count-up-2001-when-buying-the-competition-isnt-enough/
https://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2016/11/05/survivor-series-count-up-2001-when-buying-the-competition-isnt-enough/
https://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2016/11/05/survivor-series-count-up-2001-when-buying-the-competition-isnt-enough/


down again. The trapping headbutts stop Christian again and Snow escapes
the reverse DDT into a neckbreaker for two. Heyman schills for the
Alliance guys in an always funny bit.

A sitout powerbomb gets two for Snow and now Christian’s reverse DDT
scores for no cover. Instead Christian talks a lot of trash and gets
rolled up for two. A top rope cross body is rolled through by Snow and
the Snow Plow gets two. There’s the Unprettier out of nowhere to keep the
title in the Alliance. That was quick.

Rating: C-. This is one of those shows where anything but the main event
means nothing, which makes the first hour and a half of the show pretty
uninteresting to sit through. That’s exactly the case here. This match
was fine but it could have been on Smackdown on any given week. Snow and
Christian are both good hands so a good match is really nothing too
shocking.

Austin arrives and yells at the Alliance because he doesn’t like being
accused of being a traitor to his team. This would be a lot better if
Stephanie had more acting ability than say, a carrot. Austin yells at
everyone on the team and says stop being paranoid.

Vince and Linda arrive with Vince brimming with confidence. Cole comes up
and says this might be their last night in business but Vince doesn’t
want to hear talk like that. Vince talks about taking calculated risks
and being confident because someone is jumping to the WWF. Regal comes up
and says he doesn’t buy the idea that Austin is jumping back to the WWF.

William Regal vs. Tajiri

These two are former friends. Regal hurt Tajiri’s (Japanese wrestler with
a lot of fast kicks) girlfriend Torrie (not the same person with the same
name but different spelling from years ago) on Smackdown to set this up.
Tajiri is Cruiserweight Champion and was supposed to face X-Pac in a
title for title match, but according to Commissioner Mick Foley, “No one
cared about X-Pac or the Light Heavyweight Title anyway”. Tajiri fires
off a kick but gets suplexed right back down.

The knee trembler takes Tajiri down but Tajiri goes after Regal’s knee



with the kicks. There’s the Tarantula and Regal is bleeding from the
nose. A handspring elbow gets two for Tajiri but Regal ties his head up
in the ropes to stop the momentum dead. Regal tries a powerbomb but gets
countered by another kick to the head. The Buzzsaw Kick misses and
there’s the Tiger Bomb from Regal for the pin. Too short to rate but it
was fine.

Regal powerbombs him again post match. Torrie (looking GREAT in a purple
top and leather pants) comes out to check on Tajiri, only to get
powerbombed as well.

We recap Edge vs. Test. These two are both midcard champions after the
seemingly dozens of never ending midcard title changes going on at this
point. Edge is US Champion, Test is Intercontinental Champion, tonight
only one belt survives.

Test complains about the makeup lady not rubbing in the oil well enough
on him. Stacy (his future girlfriend) comes up and agrees with Test. Test
hits on her and she’ll think about it if he wins.

Edge compares himself to Test and says that there are a lot of
similarities between them. The difference is that Edge hasn’t been dumped
by every chick on the planet. Edge makes fun of Test for sounding wooden
and that’s about it.

Intercontinental Title/US Title: Edge vs. Test

They fight over control to start with Edge taking over via a series of
forearms to the head. Test powers him down and goes after the ribs with a
wide ranging selection of stomps. We head to the floor with Edge being
dropped across the barricade to further the attack on the ribs. Back in
and Edge hits a dropkick to take over before we head outside again.
They’re quickly back inside and a swinging neckbreaker gets two for Edge.

Test drops Edge onto the top rope ribs first to reinjure him and the
taller of the blond Canadian champions takes over again. Test puts on a
chinlock as the match slows down again. Edge fights up and avoids a
corner charge before hitting a middle rope missile dropkick for two. A
middle rope cross body misses though and Test puts him on the top rope.



Edge blocks a superplex with some CANADIAN right hands to the ribs but a
sunset bomb doesn’t work. Test dives off the top but jumps right into a
dropkick to put him down. The problem with this match is neither guy has
been able to build up any kind of a run with the title as both have
changed hands four times since the Invasion began about four months ago.
How can you get behind either guy as a big time champion in that little
bit of time? On top of that, Edge has been champion for six days and Test
for thirteen. That’s not exactly Honky Tonk Man unifying with Luger in
the late 80s.

Both guys are down now but it’s Edge up first with some clotheslines and
a spinwheel kick. Test’s pumphandle slam is countered into the Edge-O-
Matic for two. Test spears Edge down for two but the big boot misses.
There’s the pumphandle for two but Test’s powerbomb is countered into a
hurricanrana. Edge’s spear gets a close two but he can’t hit the
Edgecution. Test tries a full nelson slam but Edge rolls through for the
pin and both titles.

Rating: C+. This started pretty slow but it got going once Edge was able
to start countering Test’s power stuff. In other words, Edge did the work
to make Test’s generic big man offense look decent. This was probably the
match of the night so far, which isn’t surprising given how hot Edge got
in the next year.

Angle comes up to see a stressed out Stephanie. My goodness her acting is
bad. I know I say that a lot, but IT’S FREAKING TERRIBLE. She says if the
Alliance loses tonight, she’ll have to buy her own groceries and wash her
own car. She can’t be a…..a…..a REGULAR PERSON!!! Angle reminds her that
she’s special and doesn’t think Austin will jump.

A cage is lowered.

Jeff Hardy and Lita are talking about Matt Hardy being different lately.
Matt comes up and yells at them for acting strange and not being focused
enough. It turns into a rallying speech and things seem ok. The guys
leave and Trish comes out of the same locker room Matt came out of
earlier. Keep in mind that Matt is dating Lita at this point.

WCW Tag Team Titles/WWF Tag Team Titles: Dudley Boys vs. Hardy Boys



In a cage. The Dudleys are WCW Tag Team Champions and the Hardys are the
WWF Tag Team Champions and Stacy is STUNNING at this point as the
Dudleys’ manager. All four belts get laid out between the guys in the
ring and it’s time to go. You can win by pin/submission/both members
escaping. There are tags required here and it’s Matt vs. Bubba to start.
Matt can’t get anywhere so it’s off to Jeff who walks into a Boss Man
Slam for two.

D-Von comes in as Heyman talks about Big Daddy Dudley, which JR could not
care less about. Back to Matt who rolls D-Von up for two but walks into a
reverse inverted DDT for two. Bubba comes in again and drops a bunch of
elbows for two. The Dudleys tag in and out a lot and it’s back to Bubba
for more punching to Matt’s ribs. Bubba tries to ram Matt into the cage
but gets countered into a reverse DDT.

Off to Jeff who cleans house as everything breaks down. Poetry in Motion
hits Bubba and Matt climbs but D-Von makes the save. There’s a Bubba Bomb
to Jeff which should likely hurt Bubba as well. Bubba goes up again but
Matt slams him down for two. Matt gets rammed into the cage but when the
Dudleys try to do the same to Jeff, he grabs the cage and tries to climb
out, only to get caught in a Doomsday Device (Paul: “WHAT A RUSH!”).

Matt gets crushed against the cage and Bubba whips D-Von into him for
good measure. Bubba splashes him as well and the Dudleys are in full
control. Jeff gets in a shot and Matt hits a top rope double clothesline
to shift the momentum just as fast though. A DDT puts Bubba down for two
and Jeff hits the legdrop between D-Von’s legs. A double backdrop takes
Ray down again and the Hardys go up.

Matt hits a legdrop and Jeff hits a splash off the top at the same time
for two on Bubba. Matt makes a climb but gets pulled down with one leg
still stuck in the cage. What’s Up to Jeff and Bubba asks Stacy for a
table. Stacy hits on Nick Patrick and picks the key out of his pocket.
There’s a table in the ring now but Matt breaks up the 3D by jumping
Bubba. Why D-Von didn’t flapjack Jeff through the table is anyone’s
guess.

Bubba and Matt go tot he top and pound away at each other until Bubba is



knocked down. Matt climbs down to escape but he’s left alone against the
Dudleys. D-Von is rammed into the cage a few times and Jeff goes up as D-
Von climbs onto the table for no apparent reason. Jeff looks down and
sees D-Von there before diving off the top of the cage, but the Swanton
misses. Bubba covers the table and therefore Jeff as well for the pin and
the titles.

Rating: B-. This was the usual good brawl between these teams and it
furthers the Hardys’ issues, but at the end of the day this feud was
played out at this point. There was nothing left for these two teams to
do and at this point it was being dragged out way too far. Still though,
good match and a good way to I believe finally end this nearly two year
long feud.

Jeff is taken out on a stretcher.

Mick Foley is at WWF New York and admits that his job (WWF Commissioner)
means nothing.

Scotty 2 Hotty is about to be in the Immunity Battle Royal but Test beats
him up to take his spot.

Immunity Battle Royal

Test, Billy Gunn, Bradshaw, Faarooq, Lance Storm, Billy Kidman, Diamond
Dallas Page, Albert, Tazz, Perry Saturn, Raven, Chuck Palumbo, Crash
Holly, Justin Credible, Shawn Stasiak, Steven Richards, Tommy Dreamer,
The Hurricane, Spike Dudley, Hugh Morrus, Chavo Guerrero Jr., Funaki

I won’t bother explaining who all of these people are as most of them
won’t be around again after this show. Some are from the Alliance and
some are from the WWF but no matter who wins the main event tonight, the
winner of this is guaranteed a job for a year. Stasiak is thrown to the
floor before the bell rings and is apparently out. Test drops to the
floor to hide as Tazz comes in late. Since it’s a battle royal there’s
really not much to talk about here. Everyone punches everyone and no one
is put out for awhile. Heyman freaks out about Tazz because Tazz choked
him out on Smackdown.



Hurricane dives at Faarooq and is clotheslined out by Bradshaw. Albert
throws Saturn out and Test, who is back in now, dumps Faarooq. Page is
put out by someone we can’t see and Storm superkicks Palumbo out. Morrus
and Chavo run in as wildcards because they tried to jump from the
Alliance to the WWF on Raw but got fired as a result. Billy dumps Chavo
as Morrus is eliminated as well. Tazz dumps Dreamer and Crash as Storm
low bridges Spike out. Bradshaw’s clothesline kills Richards and he’s
gone.

Tazz stops to run his mouth to Heyman and gets dumped by Billy. Test and
Kidman put Albert out. We’re down to Bradshaw, Kidman, Gunn, Test and
Storm. I’ve missed a bunch of eliminations but most of them weren’t
shown. The fall away slam puts Kidman out and we’re down to four.
Bradshaw kicks Storm down and might have hurt his ankle. Things slow way
down as Billy and Bradshaw hang on for dear life. Storm and Test team up
to put Bradshaw out but Test dumps Storm as well. A big boot eliminates
Gunn and Test wins immunity.

Rating: C-. Not bad here but at the end of the day, it’s a battle royal
so what are you expecting to get? Test would fall through the floor in
the next year with no one caring about him at all. This was a pretty big
batch of jobbers in there though and that doesn’t really make for an
interesting match. Then again, neither do most battle royals.

Sacrifice video by Creed. This was a promotional campaign at the time,
with highlight videos set to My Sacrifice by Creed.

Booker is worried about Austin jumping. Shane says it’s ok and stick with
it.

Women’s Title: Trish Stratus vs. Ivory vs. Lita vs. Mighty Molly vs.
Jacqueline vs. Jazz

Chyna relinquished the title earlier in the year without being pinned and
then disappeared so this is the best we’ve got to pick from for the new
champion. This is Jazz’s debut and the fans don’t seem to care. Why does
no one care? Because Jazz meant nothing in ECW and was a face there but
is a heel here. Mighty Molly is Molly Holly as a superhero. Jazz and Lita
start things off with Jazz pounding away. Off to Jackie vs. Molly off



some blind tags and somehow even fewer people care about Jackie.

Jackie dropkicks Molly down and it’s off to Ivory who gets caught in a
sunset flip for two. This is one fall to a finish. Ivory slingshots
Jackie into the ropes and it’s off to Trish for some forearms. Lita gets
knocked to the floor and the three Alliance chicks (Ivory, Jazz, Molly)
triple team Trish for a bit. Jackie double crosses Lita on Poetry in
Motion and everyone hits their finishers on everyone else. The Litasault
gets two on Ivory as Jazz saves. Lita gets backdropped to the floor and
it’s Ivory vs. Trish left. Stratusfaction gives Trish her first title.

Rating: D. It was short, the match wasn’t any good, Trish looked great in
the skin tight barely there pink shorts, Lita looked good as usual, and
that’s all I’ve got here. As usual with situations like this, when the
previous champion doesn’t lose the title, the new champion comes in at a
big disadvantage.

Vince looks at Team WWF and gives them a pep talk, bringing up names like
Dr. Jerry Graham, Peter Maivia, Gorilla Monsoon (pop) and Andre the Giant
(BIG pop). He understands he might be looking at a group of losers, and
if that happens no one will ever forgive them. After listening to that
speech, I want to go fight three WWF guys and one guy each from ECW and
WCW!

We recap the main event which has been summed up pretty well already.
Vince was originally on the team but replaced by Big Show and Rock and
Jericho are having major issues. Rock is WCW champion and Austin is WWF
Champion. This really does feel like a huge match. The video is set to
Control by Puddle of Mudd which fits really well.

Basically Vince said that he was tired of all of the Invasion (as were a
lot of fans at this point) and offered one winner take all match with the
losing organization going out of business. Angle joined the Alliance
after the announcement but Vince says Austin is coming back to the WWF,
giving the Alliance reason to be concerned. Austin stunned Angle on TV
recently to further that idea.

Team WWF vs. Team Alliance



WWF: The Rock, Chris Jericho, Big Show, Undertaker, Kane

Alliance: Steve Austin, Kurt Angle, Booker T, Rob Van Dam, Shane McMahon

Everyone gets individual entrances so it takes forever to get to the
start of the match. As those are going on, a few things to notice here:
Team Alliance has one of the biggest WWF superstars ever, a guy that at
this point had only wrestled in the WWF, a WCW guy, an ECW guy, and the
then heir to the WWF throne.

Also, as goes the stereotype for the WWF, most of their guys are big and
strong instead of the more athletic styles of the Alliance team. One
other thing: JR keeps up one of the annoying inaccuracies in wrestling by
saying that Undertaker won the World Title in his WWF debut. It was a
year later, which you should know if you’ve read this far.

Rock and Austin start fighting before the bell and you know the early
advantage doesn’t mean a thing in this one. Austin hits the Thesz Press
and the middle rope elbow for a very early two. Rock comes back with a
middle finger elbow of his own and dares Shane to get in. Off to Booker
who gets clotheslined down for two as Shane makes the save. Expect to
hear that line quite a bit. Off to Jericho as Heyman blames Vince for the
end of ECW.

Van Dam and Jericho have a nice fast paced sequence with Jericho hitting
a spinwheel kick for no cover. Jericho chops away but misses a dropkick,
allowing Rob to hit the cartwheel into a moonsault for two. For reasons
likely related to high levels of drug use, Van Dam tries a standing
hurricanrana on Jericho, only to be countered into the Walls. Shane makes
the third save of the match already and it’s off to Angle vs. Kane.

Angle gets thrown around but eventually slips behind Kane and hits a
German Suplex for two. Kane comes back with a side slam and the top rope
clothesline for two of his own as Shane saves again. Off to the Dead Man
who pounds away but misses a charge into the corner, allowing Booker to
get the tag. Undertaker immediately drops Booker and hits a legdrop, but
Shane breaks up his fifth near fall of the match.

There’s Old School to Booker followed by that lifting wristlock which



always looks painful. Off to a short armed scissors followed by a
clothesline for two, resulting in ANOTHER save from Shane. Austin comes
in to pound on Undertaker (and causing Heyman to say WHAT after
everything JR says) but he gets caught in Old School. Say it with me:
Shane makes the save. Undertaker gets caught in the wrong corner and
quintuple teamed.

Angle is in next and tries to slug it out with the Dead Man for some
reason. Undertaker escapes a German and DDTs Angle down. There’s the tag
to Big Show and JR almost immediately bashes him, saying Show can make a
huge difference, or he can make some huge mistakes. Show throws around
RVD and Angle before clearing off the entire Alliance corner. Angle gets
underneath Show and there’s the Slam followed by an Ax kick from Booker
(and a Spinarooni) and a Five Star and a top rope elbow from Shane for
the first elimination.

Shane dances around in celebration before turning around to meet The Rock
who beats the living tar out of Shane with right hands in the corner. Off
to Kane for a chokeslam, then a tombstone from Undertaker and a Lionsault
from Jericho to tie it up. That’s the best way to go as Show and Shane
were the weak links on both teams. Angle vs. Jericho now with Jericho
hitting the forearm to start. A double underhook backbreaker puts Angle
down but Austin saves.

Angle uses an amateur takedown and brings in Booker to slam Chris a few
times. RVD gets a tag but one of his shoulders in the corner is countered
into a sunset flip for two. Off to Kane who catches a punch from RVD. Van
Dam’s comeback? Kick the guy in the head. Kane pulls Booker in and kicks
him in the face too but the numbers game allows Van Dam to take Kane down
and hit the Five Star. Rob takes too long to cover though and gets caught
in a chokeslam, but Booker kicks Kane. Everything breaks down and Rob
kicks Kane from the top for the pin to make it 4-3.

Undertaer pounds on Van Dam in the corner while everyone else is fighting
on the floor. Austin and Angle get in as well and Undertaker has to fight
all four guys at once. He gets them all in a corner and keeps charging at
all of them with clotheslines in a cool sequence. Snake Eyes and a big
boot take Angle down and there’s a Last Ride for him as well. Booker



comes in with a chair but Undertaker boots him down, leaving himself open
to a Stunner from Austin and the pin by Angle. That leaves us with
Austin/Angle/Booker/RVD vs. Rock/Jericho.

Booker stomps on Rock but Rocky comes back with right hands. A side kick
takes Rock right back down but Rock does the same with a DDT for two.
Booker charges into a Samoan Drop for two as Austin makes the save. Rock
whips Booker into Angle and grabs a rollup to eliminate Mr. T, making it
3-2.

Rob is in next but as he goes up, Rock kind of powerbombs him off the top
for two. Jericho gets the tag and hits a running neckbreaker for two
before chopping away in the corner. Van Dam avoids the Lionsault and
kicks Chris’ head off, followed by the split legged moonsault for no
cover. Jericho pops up and hits a Breakdown (Skull Crushing Finale) out
of nowhere for the pin and the elimination to tie it up at two each.

Austin slingshots Rock into the post on the floor while Angle and Jericho
fight in the ring. Angle picks Jericho’s ankle and stomps away on him as
Heyman thinks the Alliance can find a place for the Rock. Back to Austin
to pound away on Chris and hit a superplex for two. Austin hits a kind of
northern lights/belly to belly suplex for two and here’s Angle again.
Jericho puts Kurt in the ankle lock but Kurt quickly escapes and hits a
clothesline to take over.

It’s back to Austin for a suplex and an elbow to the face. Angle comes in
and stomps away before it’s back to Austin who stomps away as well. We
hit one of the few chinlocks in this match as Jericho is in trouble.
Jericho fights up and it’s a double tag to bring in Rock vs. Angle with
the Great One quickly hooking a Sharpshooter on Kurt for an even faster
tap. Heyman LOSES IT in a great moment.

Off to Austin vs. Jericho with Chris trying the Walls but Austin rakes
the eyes to escape. Austin can’t put Jericho in the Boston crab either
but he gets the knees up to block the Lionsault. Steve loads up a
superplex but gets shoved down, followed by a missile dropkick for
Jericho for two. Austin counters a rollup out of nowhere for the pin and
the elimination to get us down to Rock vs. Austin.



Rock hits a bad spinebuster but Jericho hits a Breakdown on Rock to take
him down in a double cross. It’s not joining the Alliance, but rather
just personal hatred. That gets two for Austin andUndertaker comes out to
stalk Jericho to the back. Austin pounds away before launching Rock over
the top and out to the floor. They fight on the floor with Austin being
laid on the table and slapped in the chest over and over.

Austin comes back but gets sent over the announce table and punched in
the face by Rock. Back in Rock chops away but gets caught in the whip
spinebuster from Austin. Austin puts on a bad Sharpshooter and there’s
your Montreal reference. Rock finally makes the rope so Austin grabs the
WWF Title. Rock ducks the swing and puts Austin the Sharpshooter but he’s
afraid to let go of the belt for some reason. I guess realizing he has a
job no matter what, he grabs the rope instead.

Back up and Austin’s Stunner is countered into a Stunner from Rock. Why
that puts Rock down after Rock had been in control for awhile is beyond
me but whatever. Rock covers but here’s Nick Patrick to pull Hebner out.
A Rock Bottom to Patrick is broken up and Austin Rock Bottoms Rock for
two. Austin drills Patrick and pulls Hebner back in, only to be sent into
him again as Rock counters the Stunner. There’s the Stunner to Rock but
there’s no referee. Angle runs in and nails Austin with the title,
letting Rock hit the Rock Bottom for the pin and the death of the
Alliance. JR to Heyman: “You’re out of work! AGAIN!”

Rating: A. This felt like a main event and was very entertaining too. It
runs forty five minutes bell to bell and feels like about half of that.
At the end of the day, it was pretty clear what was going to happen but
that doesn’t make it a bad match. Rock vs. Austin was pretty much done
for a long time after this match, which is the right call as they had run
it a lot this year. Great stuff here though.

Everyone celebrates and Vince comes out for the big dramatic pose,
because this whole storyline was all about Vince and his kids.

Overall Rating: B+. Like I said, as goes the main event, so goes the
show. The rest of the show isn’t bad but the main event is over an hour
counting buildup video and entrances and all that jazz. The rest of the



show isn’t bad at all with a good cage match and nothing truly bad that
didn’t involve Trish looking great, so I can’t complain much here. Also,
it gets rid of the Alliance which makes things better already.

As for the Invasion, I could go on at great length, but in short form: it
was the biggest waste of time, money, and potential that there ever could
be in wrestling. This was the biggest storyline you could possibly ask
for and they BLEW IT. There are multiple options you could go with here.
One idea is have no mention on TV of the WWF buying WCW and just keep it
going with WWF guys in charge behind the scenes. Think a network might
have been interested with it being under the direction of the biggest
wrestling company ever?

Another option: have the Alliance win. At the end of the day any money
they’ve got goes into the WWF’s pocket as they own EVERYTHING, so what
difference does it make? Granted that was never going to happen with
Vince’s ego, but why let money get in the way of Vince feeling good about
himself? The Invasion could have been so much more but it wound up
running about five months with the WWF dominating the whole way through.
Such a shame and a loss for wrestling fans who had waited for so many
years for a chance to have this happen.

Ratings Comparison

Christian vs. Al Snow

Original: C+

Redo: C-

William Regal vs. Tajiri

Original: C

Redo: N/A

Edge vs. Test

Original: B-

Redo: C+



Dudley Boys vs. Hardy Boys

Original: B+

Redo: B-

Battle Royal

Original: N/A

Redo: C-

Trish Stratus vs. Lita vs. Jacqueline vs. Ivory vs. Mighty
Molly vs. Jazz

Original: D+

Redo: D

Team WWF vs. Team Alliance

Original: B

Redo: A

Overall Rating

Original: C+

Redo: B+

Like I said, as the main event goes, so goes the show. That’s
apparently the case here as I liked both better the second
time around.

Here’s the original review if you’re interested:

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2011/11/10/history-of-survivor-s
eries-count-up-2001-the-end-of-the-alliance-thank-goodness/

 

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
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book, KB’s Complete 2014 Raw and Smackdown Reviews Part I at
Amazon for just $3.99 at:

https://www.amazon.com/dp/B01LY6766K#nav-subnav

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

Monday  Night  Raw  –  October
24,  2016:  Who  Needs  Sunday
and a Cell?
Monday  Night Raw
Date: October 24, 2016
Location: Target Center, Minneapolis, Minnesota
Commentators: Michael Cole, Byron Saxton, Corey Graves

The Beast is back tonight as Brock Lesnar is here for his first comments
about his upcoming match with Goldberg. In addition to that we have two
big matches including Sheamus and Cesaro vs. New Day in a non-title match
and Chris Jericho vs. Seth Rollins vs. Kevin Owens in a triple threat.
Let’s get to it.

Opening sequence.

Here’s Jericho to open things up with some terrible news: tonight’s
triple threat match has been canceled until further notice. The fans
aren’t happy with that one but Jericho says it’s because SOMEONE HAS
STOLEN THE LIST OF JERICHO. Fans: “NO! NO! NO!” Jericho isn’t leaving
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https://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2016/10/24/monday-night-raw-october-24-2016-who-needs-sunday-and-a-cell/


until the List is returned but here’s Owens to interrupt. Owens doesn’t
care who has the List but he’ll help Jericho find it once they get rid of
Rollins.

Jericho says there’s no triple threat match tonight but here’s Stephanie
McMahon to interrupt. She explains the idea of the triple threat (because
Stephanie thinks all fans are idiots) and here’s Rollins with the List.
Jericho freaks out and Stephanie goes all screechy to say give it back.

Seth sees Stephanie mentioned as a stupid idiot but at the very bottom is
Jericho’s former best friend, Kevin Owens. Rollins wants to start a new
list about Owens, who has no idea how it is inside the Cell. He’ll also
kick Owens’ teeth down his throat and break his face with a Pedigree so
he can teach HHH and Stephanie a lesson (because that’s what really
matters in this whole thing).

This segment showed how horribly uninteresting this whole thing is when
Jericho isn’t talking. Owens barely got to say anything and Rollins wants
to win the title to show up HHH and Stephanie. Some main event feud.
Also, did Stephanie need to be here? Like at all? She came out, told
Jericho to do the main event (which Owens had already done) and was
insulted that she was on the list (like Owens a few seconds later).

Post break Stephanie tells Rollins to give the List back because the fans
were promised a triple threat. Rollins vents about Stephanie’s real
intentions and says the List is in the locker room.

Enzo Amore vs. Karl Anderson

Anderson and Gallows have cut off Enzo’s mic so he and the crowd do it
with pure vocal power. Enzo fires off rights and lefts in the corner but
dives into a spinebuster as we take an early break. Back with Enzo
getting kicked in the face but stopping a charge in the corner. A rollup
is broken up but Cass kicks Karl in the face to give Enzo the pin at
7:39.

Rating: D+. I almost had this whole match written from the opening bell
because this was exactly what you would have expected these two to do.
It’s fine to set up the tag match and thank goodness we didn’t hear any



of Anderson and Gallows trying to be funny. Enzo and Cass need to win on
Sunday as it’s not like Anderson and Gallows can go much further into the
hole.

Rusev says he slept like a baby last night because he gets his hands on
Roman Reigns inside the Cell this Sunday. Reigns has done a lot of
horrible things but now it’s Rusev’s chance to crush him for good. Simple
and to the point here, as it should be.

New Day vs. Cesaro/Sheamus

Non-title. Before the match, New Day praises Cesaro but says Sheamus
shames us because no one wants to see him. Woods is the odd man out here,
which is kind of surprising as they’re normally defending the titles.
Cesaro’s backbreaker gets two on Kofi and a double back elbows shows that
Cesaro and Sheamus can actually work together. New Day quickly gets it
together and takes Sheamus into the corner for the Unicorn Stampede.

Back from a break with Kofi in trouble and taking the ten forearms to the
chest. Cesaro misses a charge into the post and the hot tag brings in Big
E. to deal with Sheamus. The Irish Curse gets two on Big E. and Cesaro’s
vertical suplex gets the same. The Midnight Hour is broken up but Kofi is
launched straight into the uppercut. Sheamus Brogue Kicks Big E. for the
pin at 11:45.

Rating: C+. Let’s see. Yeah I’m checking here. Maybe….almost….nah I still
don’t care about Sheamus and Cesaro. They’re still the same uninteresting
pair that have been around since before Summerslam and still are little
more than a rehash of the League of Nations having problems against New
Day back in the spring. New Day needs to roll over them and give us the
record in December. If you just have to give these two the belts after
that then so be it but don’t mess with the year plus run for this stupid
idea.

We look back at Goldberg’s return.

Jericho frantically looks for the List but runs into Titus O’Neil, the
Shining Stars and Jinder Mahal, all of whom have something for him other
than the List (Titus Brand, travel brochures and a breathing exercise).



Bayley vs. Dana Brooke

Bayley has a taped up shoulder after last week. Dana says not so fast
because she doesn’t like the idea of last week’s win being called an
upset. Tonight there’s going to be another match but this time it’s arm
wrestling. Dana easily wins so Bayley offers to go left handed. Bayley
starts to win and of course Dana decks her and turns the table over for
the beatdown. A Bayley to Belly sends Dana running and thankfully cuts
off the BORING chants. Can you blame the fans for not being impressed
here?

Jericho is freaking out over the List when he runs into Stephanie, who
isn’t interested in helping him. Stephanie lists off everything she has
going on and says Jericho is in the match, List or not. Chris says no
List and no match, ya dig? That’s not cool with the boss, who says
Jericho wrestles or gets suspended.

Curtis Axel vs. Bo Dallas

Before the match, Axel does a really good speech about his Minnesota
roots and being Curt Hennig’s son. Bo starts fast but the Roll of the
Dice is countered into a PerfectPlex for two. I bought that for a second.
A running forearm drops Curtis and we hit the chinlock. Axel fights out
and hits the running neck snap for two and that’s it for his offense as
Dallas grabs a rollup for the pin at 2:58. I’ve said Axel should be
pushed as a face for years and this was more evidence that I’m right.
It’s also more evidence that WWE gets way too much pleasure out of having
people lose in their hometown.

Video on Rich Swann.

Jericho is about to leave when a guy comes up to say he saw the List.
Chris finds…..Braun Strowman looking at it and asks for it back. Braun:
“Say please.” Strowman doesn’t see Sami Zayn’s name on the List but gives
it back anyway. Jericho says it’s on page four and since Braun touched
his personal property, HE JUST MADE THE LIST!

Roman Reigns talks about being in the Cell, which Rusev hasn’t
experienced. Reigns takes this personally and is ready to do anything to



keep the title on Sunday.

We run down the card for Sunday’s show.

Golden Truth vs. Shining Stars

Mark Henry is with Golden Truth and Titus is with the Stars, which makes
me feel a bit better about their earlier segment. It’s really nice to
have them actually have a reason to be in the back instead of just
showing up for a cameo. I love little things like that. Corey is reading
a brochure as the Stars come out to the ring as he needs to get his mom a
birthday gift.

Primo is dropped by Goldust to start but some double teaming puts him
down. The snap powerslam puts Epico down and everything breaks down with
Titus low bridging Truth to the floor. Henry shoves Titus into the ropes
to crotch Epico, setting up a flapjack into Little Jimmy for the pin at
4:02.

Rating: D. Can someone take this show behind the barn and shoot it
already? I’ll actually give this match a little credit: they’re trying to
build something out of nothing and it could be a lot worse. I mean,
there’s at least something there and a moderate attempt to be
interesting. It’s not really working and the match feels like a nacho
break but I’ll take what I can get.

Mick Foley is in the ring for the contract signing between Sasha Banks
and Charlotte. They talk about how big of a moment this is going to be,
only to have Foley go into his annual rant about how evil the Cell is.
Charlotte calls Sasha an entitled second rate talent who will learn
respect from the Queen this Sunday. Sasha is ready to crawl up the ramp
broken and bloodied as long as she has the Women’s Title. They trade
insults but Foley cuts them both off to say he’s their future. Dude if
the Cell is going to turn them into 6’4 men with long beards, maybe we
should cancel the match.

As expected, the fans chant for Foley, thereby completely missing the
point of this segment. Foley met Charlotte as a child and his kids gave
Sasha their signed photo of Eddie Guerrero. More insults and a double



signing FINALLY wrap this up. Charlotte vs. Sasha in a major gimmick
match is fine but no one, like NO ONE, buys that the match is going to be
all violent and career threatening like Foley is pushing and that kills
the idea.

Emmalina video.

Brian Kendrick vs. Rich Swann

TJ Perkins is on commentary. As Kendrick makes his entrance, we see clips
of his run from seven to ten years ago. It’s very sad that the #1
contender to a title doesn’t even have enough video from his current run
for a highlight reel. In case you didn’t know, Perkins runs down his
history with Kendrick (Brian was his mentor) for the millionth or so
time.

Swann flips over Brian and hits a good looking dropkick. A spinning dive
to the floor takes Kendrick down and we head to a break. Back with Swann
fighting out of a chinlock and snapping off a top rope hurricanrana. What
looks like a victory roll is broken up but Swann slips out of the
Captain’s Hook and grabs a cradle for the pin at 9:14.

Rating: C. So Swann, who looked a lot better here, pins the #1 contender
for a title that has no heat going into a pay per view title match. I get
that Swann is likely the next challenger but they’re ruining this
division more week by week. I’ll spare you another list of problems and
just say Swann looked good here and go on.

Owens promises violence on Sunday but he’s the only one coming back.

Braun Strowman vs. Sami Zayn

This has the potential to be good so let’s see how they can screw it up.
Before the bell, Strowman says he wants competition but he doesn’t see
that in front of him. Strowman shoves him away but Sami low bridges him
to the floor. This goes badly for Sami as he dives at Braun, only to get
thrown into the barricade. Strowman walks away and there’s no match.

Kendrick comes in to see Perkins and says the clock is ticking on his
career. If TJ loses on Sunday, he’ll bounce back. If Brian loses, that’s



it for feeding his family. TJ walks away.

Here are Brock Lesnar and Paul Heyman with something to say. Heyman does
his usual schtick about how Lesnar will smash Goldberg, only to have the
Goldberg chants cut him off. Heyman calls out the fan that started them
and says they’re getting on Brock’s nerves. After their match, all of the
chants in the world won’t be able to put Goldberg back together again.
Suplexes are promised and the fans go back and forth with SUPLEX
CITY/GOLDBERG chants. Heyman rips on them and the chant turns into
GOLDBERG SUCKS…..to wrap this up. Ok then. There was NOTHING here and it
didn’t need Brock at all.

Owens and Jericho have a meeting before the triple threat with Chris
asking if their friendship means as much as the title. Kevin smiles it
off and doesn’t really answer. Jericho says they’ll still be best friends
no matter what but Kevin looks concerned.

Seth Rollins vs. Chris Jericho vs. Kevin Owens

Non-title. They play keep away to start until Owens gets kicked out to
the floor. A Blockbuster gets two on Jericho but Owens pulls Seth
outside. The champ is sent into the barricade but Jericho throws Seth
into the crowd. Back in and Owens scores with a clothesline, only to have
Rollins avoid the Cannonball. The Pedigree doesn’t work on either
Canadian but the Lionsault hits Seth’s knees.

Owens saves his buddy from a Pedigree and it’s time for the double
teaming. The handicap portion continues until Owens is low bridged to the
floor. Jericho eats the low superkick and Rollins dives onto Kevin. Seth
misses the frog splash and eats a Codebreaker for two. Owens comes back
in and slaps Rollins a lot as the STUPID IDIOT chants kick in. Rollins
escapes a double superplex and pins both guys at the same time with a
double rollup at 10:00.

Rating: C+. The match was fun but it’s WAY too late in the night to
really matter. Rollins pinning the champ is appropriate as Owens has been
a huge afterthought in this entire story. That also makes four straight
times that Rollins has pinned Jericho so you certainly can’t say he’s
getting too many wins.



Post match Owens and Jericho destroy Rollins by sending him hard into the
steps. We’re still not done though as Rollins runs up the ramp and dives
at Owens, only to get beaten down again. Owens gives him the Apron Bomb
and walks back up the ramp to get his title so some posing can end the
show.

Overall Rating: D-. What a dog of a show this was. There was no effort
here and their best idea was to say “Raw Exclusive Pay Per View” over and
over as many times as they could. This was every lame idea they could
come up with in three hours with almost no one really trying and the show
feeling even longer than usual. The worst part is the show wasn’t even
the worst. What it was was lacking energy and that’s as bad as it’s going
to get. Horrible stuff here and little more than making me want to get to
Survivor Series instead of caring about Sunday.

Results

Enzo Amore b. Karl Anderson – Rollup

Cesaro and Sheamus b. New Day – Brogue Kick to Big E.

Bo Dallas b. Curtis Axel – Rollup

Golden Truth b. Shining Stars – Flapjack into Little Jimmy to Epico

Rich Swann b. Brian Kendrick – Oklahoma Roll

Seth Rollins b. Kevin Owens and Chris Jericho – Double rollup

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book, KB’s Complete 2014 Raw and Smackdown Reviews Part I at
Amazon for just $3.99 at:

https://www.amazon.com/dp/B01LY6766K#nav-subnav

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6


New  Column:  The  Sword  Of
Triple H Is Dangling Over Our
Heads
And why he’s killing the Raw World Title.

http://wrestlingrumors.net/kbs-review-the-sword-of-triple-h-is
-dangling-over-our-heads/

Remember to go to wrestlingrumors.net for your wrestling news,
as partially written by one KB himself.  They go a long way in
allowing me to do what I do.

Monday  Night  Raw  –  October
17,  2016:  The  Long,  Slow
Tease
Monday  Night Raw
Date: October 17, 2016
Location: Pepsi Center, Denver, Colorado
Commentators: Michael Cole, Corey Graves, Byron Saxton

It’s a big moment tonight as Goldberg will be making his first appearance
in WWE in over twelve years. Goldberg is back tonight to answer Paul
Heyman’s challenge for a match against Brock Lesnar at some point in the
future (likely next month’s Survivor Series). Other than that we have two
more shows before the Cell is lowered so let’s get to it.
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Opening sequence. Is there a reason why they got rid of Last Week on Raw?
Taking too much promo time up?

Here are Kevin Owens and Chris Jericho for the opening chat. Owens thinks
Mick Foley has a personal vendetta against him because he’s put the title
match inside the Cell. Jericho’s calls for quiet backfire so he talks
about all the stuff that happened inside the Cell over the years,
including ending Foley’s career.

It’s still going to be the Chris and Kevin Show because Jericho should
have been in that match as well. We hear Jericho’s resume again,
including beating Rock and Austin on the same night. Jericho: “Bet you
forgot about that one!” He only lost last week because of bad refereeing
so THE REFEREE IS ON THE LIST!

This brings out Rollins to a BIG face chant. Like, even bigger than the
time he beat up Roman Reigns and should have been turned face then.
Rollins thinks everything about Jericho should be on the List, including
the trunks which Rollins refers to as Sparkle Crotch. Jericho: “I AM NOT
SPARKLE CROTCH!” For calling him that, Rollins JUST MADE THE LIST!

Seth brings up Owens bailing on Jericho two weeks in a row but that’s
just to keep the team strong. Jericho issues a challenge to Rollins, who
wants to fight right now. Actually hang on because Seth wants to know
what Owens is going to do. Jericho and Owens disagree about whether Owens
should stay or go with Jericho saying he’s got this because Owens can be
here in spirit. Rollins: “Let’s do this. Owens, get your hands off
Sparkle Crotch.”

Chris Jericho vs. Seth Rollins

First good sign of the match: the bell rings as we get back because Foley
made it official during the break. Do that WAY more often. The SPARKLE
CROTCH chants begin as Rollins clotheslines Jericho out of the corner and
stomps on the Canadian. A backbreaker gives Jericho two and control but
he has to fight out of a Pedigree attempt. Jericho backdrops him over the
top and face first onto the apron as we take a break.

Back with both guys getting up and Rollins scoring with a Sling Blade for



two. The nose breaking knee has Jericho in trouble but here’s Owens for a
distraction. Rollins hits the springboard knee but gets distracted
anyway, allowing Jericho to grab the Walls. The referee sees Owens
holding the ropes away from Rollins though and the hold is broken.
Instead Jericho goes with an enziguri but the Codebreaker is countered
into a Pedigree for the pin at 14:36.

Rating: B-. This third straight loss for Jericho is proof of how
important talking is in wrestling. Jericho has lost to Rollins three
times now and he’s still going to be one of the most over acts on the
roster with all of his stupid lines and charisma. It’s something so few
people have going for them and Jericho is one of the best ever at it.

We look at Goldberg’s first win in WCW.

Earlier today, Lita sat down with Charlotte for a chat about what it
means to go inside the Cell. Charlotte brags about how awesome she is and
how this is the latest moment on her already amazing resume. She’s won
eleven pay per view title matches in a row and this is going to be
another one. Charlotte lists off all her accomplishments and says she’s
going to win again because that’s what she does.

Golden Truth/Mark Henry vs. Shining Stars/Titus O’Neil

This is over the Shining Stars trying to rip Henry off fake Rolexes.
Apparently they were Titus Brand watches so there’s your reason for this
match. Titus beats on Goldust to start and it’s off to Primo for a
chinlock. The powerslam allows the hot tag to Truth as everything breaks
down. Henry tags himself in and the World’s Strongest Slam ends Titus at
3:09.

Rating: F. Oh screw off WWE. This was another waste of time because they
don’t bother with putting together a storyline and just threw six guys
out there for the sake of throwing six guys out there to fill in time. I
have a big problem caring about WWE when it’s clear that they don’t care
either. Either give this time to something worthwhile or have the people
out there eating sandwiches because it might actually be more interesting
than a three minute match over a Titus Brand Rolex.



Jericho yells at Owens for coming down to ringside and almost calls him a
Stupid Idiot. Owens calls him out on it and here’s STEPHANIE TO SAVE THE
DAY! She says this is what Seth Rollins is trying to do and somehow ties
it into the feud with Smackdown over the upcoming Survivor Series
matches. Stephanie leaves and the guys are all quiet because Mama yelled
at them.

Big E. vs. Sheamus

Before the match, Big E. laughs at the idea of Cesaro and Sheamus being a
good team. Kofi points out that you can’t say Sheamus without the word
SHAME. Woods: “I doubt these two are even friends on Facebook.” Sheamus
isn’t pleased and starts fast with a German suplex. Cesaro watches on
Facebook Live because WWE wants you to stop watching the show and go look
at that. The apron splash gets Big E. out of trouble and Cesaro stops for
more video.

Back from a break with Sheamus diving into a belly to belly but blocking
the Warrior Splash. Big E. grabs a powerbomb of all things for two and
Sheamus gets the same off White Noise. Cesaro takes this opportunity to
go into the crowd with his phone but Sheamus takes it away and demands
that he film the following Brogue Kick. Instead it’s a splash in the
corner and a rollup to give Big E. the pin at 10:24.

Rating: C-. Not a bad match here but OH MY GOODNESS this story is
annoying. The whole thing is a way to hype up WWE on Facebook Live and
we’re stuck sitting through the next two weeks of watching Cesaro and
Sheamus losing but hoping they might pull it together in the title match.
That’s storytelling in today’s Raw tag team division.

The next Goldberg video is him winning the WCW World Title from Hollywood
Hogan on July 8, 1998. Cole actually makes two mistakes here, which is
bad even for him.

1. Cole says this was when Goldberg had been undefeated for a year. You
would know this is wrong because about half an hour ago, Cole showed us
Goldberg’s debut in September 1997.

2. Cole says Goldberg was the first undefeated WCW World Champion. Save



for Giant of course, who won the title in his debut match.

Point to all this: WWE is bad at wrestling history so you should buy my
books about it instead.

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

Bo Dallas vs. Neville

Curtis Axel is in Bo’s corner and is the biggest Bo-liever of them all.
Dallas is all aggressive to start and knees away on a much smaller
looking Neville. He’s clearly lost some muscle, perhaps for a
cruiserweight run. Neville misses his running kick to the face but does
his an Asai moonsault. Back in and Bo charges into a boot to the face but
manages to leg sweep his way out of the Red Arrow’s path. A Roll of the
Dice gives Bo the big upset at 2:56. So this is what you get for being
arrested on a flight.

Bo beats Axel up post match and holds up the BO-LIEVE IN BO sign.

Bayley vs. Dana Brooke

Dana runs around a bit to start but gets caught in a Stunner over the
middle rope. Back in and Dana knees her in the ribs, meaning it’s time
for a Ken Bone joke. A chinlock doesn’t last long and Bayley starts with
her elbows, followed by a dropkick to the back. Dana sends her face first
into the post and…..gets the pin at 4:10. The ending looked a bit odd, as
in not the planned ending. I think Dana was supposed to put her feet on
the ropes (she was swinging her leg near them) but didn’t get them up
there, meaning it was closer to a clean win.

Rating: D+. I was getting into this until the screwy ending. In theory
that was designed to set up a rematch at the pay per view but instead
it’s basically Dana just beating Bayley in about four minutes. If that’s
the case then it makes a lot more sense but this ending hurt things a
lot.

Paul Heyman joins us via satellite to say Goldberg isn’t worth Lesnar’s
time because it’s a fantasy challenge. It would behoove Goldberg to just
not show up tonight because otherwise Lesnar is going to hurt him very

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6


badly. The fans chant YES but Heyman says that’s just hurting Goldberg
even worse.

Braun Strowman vs. Mile High Trio

The jobbers don’t have names but one of them thinks Strowman will have
issues with the altitude. One of the guys has curly hair so Graves says
he thought it was No Way Jose’s less intimidating cousin, Perhaps Not
Jorge. Strowman throws two of them to the floor and LAUNCHES the third
onto his partners. One of the trio tries to leave so Strowman chases him
down and throws him back in. A powerslam and reverse chokeslam give Braun
a double pin at 2:16.

Strowman says he’s coming to take matters into his hands right now but
here’s Sami Zayn to cut him off. Strowman shoves him out to the floor and
walks off. At least it’s something for both guys and that’s a good thing.

Sami says he’ll fight Strowman because no one else will.

Here are Rusev and Lana to run down America and its horrible family
values. He’s heard about Roman’s family but he doesn’t want to hear about
700 Samoans sitting around a campfire dipping a turkey leg in mayonnaise.
As a counter, Rusev, has a photo album of his own family.

This includes his mother (two time world rowing champion), his father
(who wrestled in the military), his brother Rusev (Rusev Rusev? Either
way he’s a chef.), his grandmother and their award winning dog. Reigns
FINALLY comes out to interrupt and is quickly beaten down, allowing Rusev
to put Reigns in the Accolade. The fight was good but the family bit ran
WAY too long.

Clip of Goldberg debuting in WWE. So he had two big moments in WCW and
then he was on Raw? That’s quite the reason to hype him up this much.

Emmalina video.

Big Cass vs. Karl Anderson

Cass erupts on Anderson in the corner and sends him flying with a fall
away slam. Back in after a quick brawl with the partners and it’s the



East River Crossing for the pin on Karl at 1:10.

Tony Nese and Drew Gulak agree on some kind of a deal with Brian Kendrick
when TJ Perkins comes in. Perkins thinks there’s been a deal made but
Kendrick says he doesn’t know how this works. TJ thinks this is WWE2K17
and he has unlimited lives but this is Kendrick’s last life. Cedric
Alexander and Rich Swann come in and there’s a six man later. I
appreciate the attempt at a story but the delivery was TERRIBLE here.

Earlier today Sasha Banks sat down with Lita. Sasha knows Charlotte will
be ready because they’ve fought so many times before. Charlotte needs to
know that the show is in Boston though and Sasha will be on her game in
her hometown. Sasha is over her back injury and might be a bit
intimidated by the Cell but she’s not afraid.

Video on Goldberg winning his second World Title at Unforgiven 2003.

Cedric Alexander/TJ Perkins/Rich Swann vs. Brian Kendrick/Tony Nese/Drew
Gulak

Gulak takes Alexander into the corner to start before it’s off to Perkins
to slam Nese in the corner. A tornado DDT is countered into a suplex for
two on TJ and Kendrick comes in, only to get caught in the kneebar. Back
from a break (yes a break in this match at 10:45) with Swann coming in
for a hurricanrana as everything breaks down. Nese gives Rich the 450 and
the Captain’s Hook is enough for the submission at 7:15.

Rating: C. This match exists and I’m not sure what else there is to say
about it. The big takeaway for me is we have a six man tag that people
don’t really care about so ALL SIX GOT AN ENTRANCE on a show that is
already packed to the gills. Someone needs to map this show out a lot
better because it’s only making things better.

The Bosses recap the idea for Survivor Series and make Jericho vs. Owens
vs. Rollins for next week. Stephanie LOVES the idea. Foley: “I feel like
we have a connection.” Stephanie: “Like the Rock N Sock Connection?”

We see Goldberg’s comments on SportsCenter from two weeks ago.

We see Heyman’s comments from last week.



Cole brings out “the greatest champion in WCW history”. I’ll just let
that sink in for a moment as Goldberg gets the big, long walk entrance
through the back with everyone applauding him (and the Governor of
Colorado being shown on camera chanting his name). Goldberg finally comes
out and soaks in some cheers before saying you should never say never
again. His wife and son are here to see him for the first time ever.

Back in January, he got a phone call from 2K asking him to promote their
new video game. The thing he misses most, other than hurting people, is
being a hero for kids. Somewhere along the way, he created some drama
around here and maybe it’s better left alone. Fans: “NO!” Goldberg: “BUT
THEN!” Fans: “YAY!”

Goldberg talks about Brock having Heyman challenge him to a fight, which
made him think he has one more beating left in him. Maybe he has one more
spear and Jackhammer in him. That means Brock is next but he’s also last.
Goldberg goes around the ring and picks up some kids (including his own)
to end the show.

Overall Rating: D. This show was a three hour tease until Goldberg
FINALLY showed up to do what pretty much everyone was expecting. Raw is a
show that really could use the NXT formula: have an A crew and a B crew
and don’t put them on the show every week. There’s so much stuff on here
that feels like it’s crammed in because EVERYTHING has to make air every
show, leading to a lot of short matches that don’t have time to do
anything because we need to move on to something else.

There are a few good things scattered throughout the show but with
nothing getting a focus (and the World Champion stuck in the opening
segment as a background character while the adults do everything else)
until the end, the show was WAY too long and full of stuff that wasn’t
interesting, which is the case far too often anymore.

Results

Seth Rollins b. Chris Jericho – Pedigree

Golden Truth/Mark Henry b. Shining Stars/Titus O’Neil – World’s Strongest
Slam to O’Neil



Big E. b. Sheamus – Rollup

Bo Dallas b. Neville – Roll of the Dice

Dana Brooke b. Bayley – Ram into the post

Braun Strowman b. Mile High Trio – Reverse chokeslam

Big Cass b. Karl Anderson – East River Crossing

Brian Kendrick/Tony Nese/Drew Gulak b. TJ Perkins/Rich Swann/Cedric
Alexander – Captain’s Hook to Swann

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book, KB’s Complete 2014 Raw and Smackdown Reviews Part I at
Amazon for just $3.99 at:

https://www.amazon.com/dp/B01LY6766K#nav-subnav

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

Monday  Night  Raw  –  October
10, 2016: What’s The Story?
Monday  Night Raw
Date: October 10, 2016
Location: Oracle Arena, Oakland, California
Commentators: Michael Cole, Corey Graves, Byron Saxton

We’re less than three weeks away from Hell in a Cell and only one of the
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namesake matches has been set up so far. The interesting question is what
will be the second (if not the third): Seth Rollins vs. Kevin Owens or
Charlotte vs. Sasha Banks. Both have been announced for the show but
neither has officially been announced as taking place inside the Cell.
Let’s get to it.

Opening sequence.

Here’s Sasha Banks to get things going. Sasha says she’s on top of the
world right now and wishes Eddie Guerrero a happy birthday. She spent
years watching Eddie lie, cheat and steal his way to the top. Last week
she was in the main event of Raw, just like Trish Stratus and Lita were
all those years ago. Sasha knows the rematch is coming at Hell in a Cell
so let’s put it inside the Cell for the first time ever.

Cue Charlotte but Rusev (now with sideburns) and Lana of all people come
out to interrupt. Rusev says no one cares about this women’s revolution
but Charlotte takes the mic from him and, with Stephanie style tones,
asks Rusev who he thinks he is. The match with Sasha is on inside the
Cell.

Rusev takes the mic back and says good for you but he wasn’t done. This
time it’s Sasha taking the mic away and throwing it to the mat. Lana says
Sasha and Charlotte need to learn their place because they’re whining
like little girls. That earns Lana a shove down and Rusev gets dropkicked
out to the floor. Roman Reigns comes out to prevent the male on female
violence. The match really doesn’t need to be inside the Cell from a
storyline perspective but this is the next logical step for the women
being treated as equals and there’s nothing wrong with that.

Here’s New Day to talk about the history of sports in Oakland, including
the Splash Brothers and the Bash Brothers. That brings them to the most
famous friends though: Danny Tanner and Uncle Jesse. See, there’s about
to be a full house because New Day is three of a kind and they’re about
to deal with a pair in Cesaro and Sheamus. Kofi has a hot garbage sign to
describe Sheamus and Woods says the title match at the pay per view will
prove that New Day rocks.

Cesaro vs. Kofi Kingston



Cesaro shoulders him down to start as we hear about Demolition’s record
again. Apparently Sheamus is on Facebook while he’s sitting on the steps,
not watching the match. They head outside for a staredown as we take a
break. Back with Kofi getting two off a middle rope crossbody as Sheamus
is still on Facebook. Trouble in Paradise misses and it’s time for the
Uppercut Train. Kofi escapes a Sharpshooter attempt but tweaks his leg on
a springboard attempt. Sheamus decides to go after Francesca and the
distraction lets Kofi small package Cesaro for the pin at 7:45.

Rating: C. This was more about advancing the story than the match itself
and that worries me. The announcers kept talking about how Cesaro and
Sheamus have no chance to win the titles, making me think that’s exactly
what’s going to happen. New Day has gone on WAY too long to let this
thrown together team beat them for the belts two months before they break
a nearly thirty year old record.

Tonight it’s Charlotte/Rusev vs. Reigns/Banks. Am I missing something or
did Charlotte dropkick Rusev earlier tonight?

We see Goldberg’s comments on “Sportscenter”, where he said he’d love to
face Brock Lesnar again.

Bayley vs. Cami Fields

Cami starts fast with some shoulders in the corner and stomps her way out
of a sunset flip attempt. That’s about it though as the Bayley to Belly
finishes Fields at 2:19.

Dana Brooke jumps Bayley post match.

Chris Jericho is on the phone with someone and says he wants a pay day.
R-Truth comes up and offers him a Payday candy bar. I’ll take it if
Jericho doesn’t want it.

Drew Gulak/Tony Nese vs. Sin Cara/Lince Dorado

You knew Cara would be involved in this sometime. Gulak and Dorado start
things off but an early headscissors means it’s off to Nese. Dorado gets
taken into the wrong corner as the fans are dying by the second. A Gory
Special has Dorado in trouble and it’s back to Nese for a chinlock. It’s



back to Cara for a moonsault to both villains and a springboard crossbody
for two on Gulak. Everything breaks down and Cara suicide dives onto
Nese. Dorado hits a shooting star press to pin Gulak at 3:17.

Rating: C+. The best thing they could do here is get them out of the ring
quickly. This division isn’t working and there’s really no hiding that
anymore. Would it really kill them to let some of these guys talk about
something other than being athletes and wanting to prove that they’re the
best in the world? Like, giving them some characters etc?

Stephanie McMahon invites herself to join Mick Foley’s Cell address.

Here are the bosses with Stephanie making fun of Foley’s red flannel
suit. In what sounds like a Home Shopping Network ad, Foley and Stephanie
talk about the Women’s Title match being inside the Cell and confirm it
for a second time tonight. But wait: there’s more. In a THIRD Cell match,
Seth Rollins will be challenging for Kevin Owens’ Raw World Title as
well.

This brings out Chris Jericho and Kevin Owens to say Mick has outdone
himself this week. Owens doesn’t want to be in the Cell because he
doesn’t want to be an old, broken down man like Foley. Jericho wants to
know if he and Kevin can have their own private jet if Mick is just
throwing out presents. The recklessness involved in putting Owens in the
Cell means FOLEY JUST MADE THE LIST! Foley: “I started the List.”
Jericho: “YOU JUST MADE THE LIST AGAIN!”

Stephanie tells Jericho to show Foley respect (MAKE UP YOUR FREAKING MIND
ALREADY STEPHANIE!!! TWO WEEKS AGO YOU TREATED FOLEY LIKE A THREE YEAR
OLD AND NOW JERICHO NEEDS TO RESPECT HIM???) so she has an idea: if
Jericho can beat Rollins tonight, he’s in the title match as a triple
threat. Because Raw needs to top Smackdown’s triple threat!

Rollins says Stephanie loves to pull strings and is always five moves
ahead. Tonight though, he’s going to ruin those plans by beating Jericho.
Rollins wants to know what Owens is thinking though because Jericho might
go into business for himself.

Curtis Axel/Bo Dallas vs. Enzo Amore/Big Cass



And never mind as Anderson and Gallows jump Enzo and Cass from behind
before the match starts. No match.

After a break, Axel and Dallas say they want a tag match.

Curtis Axel/Bo Dallas vs. Sami Zayn/Neville

Bo beats on Sami in the corner to start as we hear about Foley making
three Cell matches. Well given that they were all challenges issues by
wrestlers, that’s not the most impressive things in the world. Axel takes
over on Sami and hits a good looking dropkick. Not that it matters as an
exploder suplex sets up the Helluva Kick and the Red Arrow for the easy
pin on Axel at 2:28.

Lana comes into Charlotte’s locker room and snipe at each other a bit.

R-Truth vs. Titus O’Neil

Apparently Titus is mad about Truth getting the commercial for Payday
earlier tonight. Titus throws Truth around to start as Graves plugs the
Titus Brand. Goldust gets on the steps for a distraction and Truth grabs
a rollup (with Titus’ feet in the ropes) for the pin at 2:12. That’s the
second distraction finish tonight.

TJ Perkins comes in to see Brian Kendrick and talks about how Kendrick
deserves another shot at the title. They shake hands but Kendrick goes
after him, earning a right hand from the champ.

Braun Strowman vs. Splash Brothers

The Brothers are Steven and Clay. Strowman treats them like you would
expect and splashes Steven while Clay is on Braun’s back. A double
dropkick puts the Brothers down and it’s a running powerslam for Clay.
Steven is reversed chokeslammed onto his brother for the pin at 59
seconds.

Braun still wants better competition. In other words: nothing changed
this week and the writers get to stretch it out even more.

Roman Reigns and Sasha talk strategy.



Of all things, we get the Rumble by the Numbers video. Tickets go on sale
soon it seems.

Charlotte/Rusev vs. Roman Reigns/Sasha Banks

The genders have to match so we start with multiple tags before any
contact. Rusev punches Reigns to start and a clothesline gets two. Reigns
starts a comeback as the fans want Sasha. The villains are knocked to the
floor and we take a break. Back with Reigns caught in a chinlock and more
WE WANT SASHA chants. A Superman Punch allows the tag to Charlotte,
meaning it’s off to Sasha to clean house. Wouldn’t it have been smarter
to not have Rusev tag so the advantage isn’t lost? The double knees in
the corner get two on Charlotte and the Bank Statement makes her tap at
9:48.

Rating: D+. Well that happened and it was nowhere near as amazing as the
announcers tried to make it seem. The fans really didn’t seem to care
about Rusev vs. Reigns as there’s almost no way Rusev is getting the
title back and everyone knows it. There was nothing to the match anyway
and the sudden ending didn’t help things.

Tom Phillips asks Jericho and Owens about the possible change to the
title match at the pay per view. Jericho: “That’s a stupid idiom.”
Jericho says if one of them is champion, both of them are champion. Owens
throws Phillips out but since Tom doesn’t get out fast enough, HE MAKES
THE LIST, under the name Felipe Thomastein.

We see the Goldberg clip again.

Here’s Paul Heyman to discuss said Goldberg comments but first we get
another WWE2K17 video, this time of Lesnar vs. Goldberg. Heyman has heard
people whispering about Goldberg returning for years now because they
want one more spear and Jackhammer. You still hear the chants today and
there they go again.

Everyone that got in the same ring as Goldberg was conquered while he was
running parallel to Brock Lesnar. It keeps Heyman up at night that
Goldberg is one up on Brock so as of tonight, Goldberg is officially
challenged to a fight any place anytime. Goldberg can either live in the



past or step in this ring and be conquered. In Suplex City, Goldberg is
next.

Emmalina video.

TJ Perkins vs. Ariya Daivari

Non-title with Brian Kendrick on commentary. Daivari has to go to the
ropes to get out of an early kneebar and we hit the chinlock on Perkins.
A neckbreaker gets two on TJ but he comes right back with one of his own.
The slingshot dropkick sets up the kneebar to make Daivari tap at 5:14.

Rating: D+. This might have been my breaking point for the division.
These matches aren’t interesting and having random people who happened to
be in the tournament job to Perkins isn’t helping things. It’s just a
total misfit on this show and nothing they’re doing is making it any
better. Either make it interesting or scrap the thing already.

Jericho and Stephanie run into each other with Chris saying he thought
about putting her on the list. Stephanie is cool with that though, as
long as the Raw triple threat beats Smackdown’s triple threat. Jericho
needs to remember that Stephanie can’t help him inside the Cell. Not that
Jericho asked about it but Stephanie seems to think everyone needs her
help. Owens comes up and asks what that was about but Jericho just says
friendship.

Hispanic Heritage Month video on Tito Santana. It’s nice to have it be
about a wrestler again.

A Tweet from Goldberg says he’ll be on Raw next week.

Seth Rollins vs. Chris Jericho

If Jericho wins, the Universal Title match becomes a triple threat.
Rollins doesn’t care for having a toothpick thrown in his face so he
smacks Jericho around. A Blockbuster gets two for Seth and Jericho bails
to the floor, only to get caught by a slingshot dropkick. Cue Owens for a
distraction so Jericho can take over and we take a break.

Back with Jericho kicking Rollins off the top and slapping on an



abdominal stretch. Rollins sends him face first into the middle
turnbuckle and gets two off a Sling Blade (which Jericho called loudly).
Seth goes up top and slams Jericho off, only to have his crossbody
dropkicked out of the air. The low superkick gets two on Jericho but
Owens offers a distraction, allowing Jericho to grab the Walls.

A belt shot from Owens gets the same and Rollins takes him down with a
suicide dive. The springboard knee to the head gets two on Jericho but he
avoids the frog splash. A Lionsault gives Jericho a near fall of his own
but he misses a high crossbody. Jericho reverses the Pedigree into
another Walls attempt, only to get small packaged for the pin at 19:14.

Rating: B-. The ending was more of a relief than anything else as I
really, really didn’t need to sit through another triple threat title
match, especially inside the Cell. Rollins vs. Owens isn’t the most
interesting thing in the world but Jericho can go and do something else
instead of trying to salvage this upper midcard feud.

Post match Owens and Jericho beat on Seth but Rollins fights back and
gives Jericho a Pedigree as Owens bails to end the show.

Overall Rating: D. What is the top story on Raw right now? Is it the
Lesnar vs. Goldberg? Jericho/Owens vs. Rollins? One half of Raw vs.
Smackdown? Charlotte vs. Sasha? The problem is nothing is standing out
right now and it’s hard to care about a bunch of stories that feel like
they belong in the upper midcard. I can’t even blame it on Stephanie this
week (though her defending Foley had my jaw dropping) because it’s a
recurring problem. Owens has had his legs cut off as he’s really just an
afterthought at the moment in what feels like multiple feuds.

There’s too much stuff going on near the top and the LONG list of midcard
and lower card feuds and stories don’t help things. Tonight you had two
cruiserweight matches, that stupid Titus Brand stuff, the random tag
feuds and Braun Strowman and I’m probably forgetting some. They need to
trim some of this stuff down and stop trying to throw so much bad,
unfocused stuff at us at the same time.

Results



Kofi Kingston b. Cesaro – Small package

Bayley b. Cami Fields – Bayley to Belly

Sin Cara/Lince Dorado b. Drew Gulak/Tony Nese – Shooting star press to
Nese

Sami Zayn/Neville b. Curtis Axel/Bo Dallas – Red Arrow to Axel

R-Truth b. Titus O’Neil – Rollup

Braun Strowman b. Splash Brothers – Reverse chokeslam to Steven

Sasha Banks/Roman Reigns b. Rusev/Charlotte – Bank Statement to Charlotte

TJ Perkins b. Ariya Daivari – Kneebar

Seth Rollins b. Chris Jericho – Small package

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book, KB’s Complete 2014 Raw and Smackdown Reviews Part I at
Amazon for just $3.99 at:

https://www.amazon.com/dp/B01LY6766K#nav-subnav

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

